

The Permanence of Temporary Security Barriers?

**A Monograph
by
Lt Col Lee H. Marsh, Jr.
United States Air Force**



**School of Advanced Military Studies
United States Army Command and General Staff College
Fort Leavenworth, Kansas**

AY 2008

REPORT DOCUMENTATION PAGE				Form Approved OMB No. 0704-0188	
Public reporting burden for this collection of information is estimated to average 1 hour per response, including the time for reviewing instructions, searching existing data sources, gathering and maintaining the data needed, and completing and reviewing this collection of information. Send comments regarding this burden estimate or any other aspect of this collection of information, including suggestions for reducing this burden to Department of Defense, Washington Headquarters Services, Directorate for Information Operations and Reports (0704-0188), 1215 Jefferson Davis Highway, Suite 1204, Arlington, VA 22202-4302. Respondents should be aware that notwithstanding any other provision of law, no person shall be subject to any penalty for failing to comply with a collection of information if it does not display a currently valid OMB control number. PLEASE DO NOT RETURN YOUR FORM TO THE ABOVE ADDRESS.					
1. REPORT DATE (DD-MM-YYYY) 20-05-2009		2. REPORT TYPE Master's Thesis		3. DATES COVERED (From - To) JUN 2008 – MAY 2009	
4. TITLE AND SUBTITLE The Permanence of Temporary Security Barriers?				5a. CONTRACT NUMBER	
				5b. GRANT NUMBER	
				5c. PROGRAM ELEMENT NUMBER	
6. AUTHOR(S) Lieutenant Colonel Lee H. Marsh, Jr.				5d. PROJECT NUMBER	
				5e. TASK NUMBER	
				5f. WORK UNIT NUMBER	
7. PERFORMING ORGANIZATION NAME(S) AND ADDRESS(ES) U.S. Army Command and General Staff College ATTN: ATZL-SWD-GD Fort Leavenworth, KS 66027-2301				8. PERFORMING ORG REPORT NUMBER	
9. SPONSORING / MONITORING AGENCY NAME(S) AND ADDRESS(ES)				10. SPONSOR/MONITOR'S ACRONYM(S)	
				11. SPONSOR/MONITOR'S REPORT NUMBER(S)	
12. DISTRIBUTION / AVAILABILITY STATEMENT Approved for Public Release; Distribution is Unlimited					
13. SUPPLEMENTARY NOTES					
14. ABSTRACT Monograph examines the use of security barriers and delves into circumstances leading to the removal of security barriers. The purpose was to explore whether there existed specific conditions or criteria for removal of security barriers. Specific situations in the use of security barriers in Northern Ireland, Cyprus and Iraq to include Baghdad, Fallujah and Mosul were used as case studies. Based on analysis of the case studies, it was determined there are not definable, prerequisite conditions for the removal of security barriers. The most significant finding was that the most direct link to removal of barriers is risk tolerance regarding an improved security environment, but the decision to remove barriers seemed to be a subjective one rather than based on an objective assessment of variables. Additional observations: (1) the historical/cultural context of the conflict between primary actors affects the attitudes toward removal of barriers, (2) the numbers/types of actors in the conflict affect the likelihood of a barrier's removal (3) time can often establish the permanence of temporary barriers as well as establish a precedence for their use, (4) time can also often allow for perspectives to change allowing more accommodation (5) that sometimes an incentive or reward outweighs security concerns.					
15. SUBJECT TERMS Population Control, Security Barriers, Peace Walls, Peace Lines, Interface Barriers, Green Line, Gated Communities, Security Berms, Divided City, Counterinsurgency Operations					
16. SECURITY CLASSIFICATION OF:			17. LIMITATION OF ABSTRACT	18. NUMBER OF PAGES	19a. NAME OF RESPONSIBLE PERSON
a. REPORT (U)	b. ABSTRACT (U)	c. THIS PAGE (U)			Lee H. Marsh, Jr.
			(U)	99	19b. PHONE NUMBER (include area code) 913-758-3302

Standard Form 298 (Rev. 8-98)
Prescribed by ANSI Std. Z39.18

SCHOOL OF ADVANCED MILITARY STUDIES

MONOGRAPH APPROVAL

Lt Col Lee H. Marsh, Jr.

Title of Monograph: The Permanence of Temporary Security Barriers?

This monograph was defended by the degree candidate on 16 April 2009 and approved by the monograph director and reader named below.

Approved by:

_____	Monograph Director
Jacob W. Kipp, Ph.D.	

_____	Monograph Reader
Dan C. Fullerton, Ph.D.	

_____	Director, School of Advanced Military Studies
Stefan J. Banach, COL, IN	

_____	Director, Graduate Degree Programs
Robert F. Baumann, Ph.D.	

Abstract

THE PERMANENCE OF TEMPORARY SECURITY BARRIERS?

by Lt Col Lee H. Marsh, Jr., USAF, 99 pages.

This monograph examines the use of security barriers across the world and delves into the circumstances leading to the removal of security barriers. The purpose of this monograph was to explore whether there existed specific conditions or criteria for the removal of security barriers, proposing that there are definable, prerequisite conditions or criteria that must be met before physical barriers erected to provide security of a population could be removed.

The method for exploring the research question was to analyze specific situations in the use of security barriers as case studies to determine whether there were definable, prerequisite conditions for their removal. Specifically, the uses of security barriers in three countries were determined to be the most relevant to this study. These three countries were Northern Ireland, Cyprus and Iraq. In Iraq, the specific situations in Baghdad, Fallujah and Mosul were analyzed.

For the framework for the actual analysis of the case studies, two constructs for analysis were used. The first construct came from Wallensteen's book *Understanding Conflict Resolution*, where the author develops three components of conflict: (1) the actors, (2) the incompatibility and (3) the actions. The second construct for analysis were ten conditions for the removal of interface barriers in Northern Ireland as established by Macaulay, an independent development and management consultant living in Northern Ireland.

Based on the analysis of the case studies, it was determined that there are not definable, prerequisite conditions for the removal of security barriers. In fact, what became apparent was that each case study's situation was unique, leading to varied conditions or criteria for the removal of security barriers, invalidating the monograph's hypothesis.

The most significant finding was that the most direct link to the removal of security barriers is risk tolerance in regards to an improving security environment. This fell short of identifying specific conditions or criteria for the removal of security barriers. However, this finding did indicate that an improved or improving security environment must be present, but beyond an improved security environment, the decision to remove a security barrier seemed to be a subjective, qualitative one rather than one based on an objective assessment of any variables.

Additional observations include: (1) the historical or cultural context of the conflict between the primary actors affects the attitudes toward the removal of the barriers, (2) the numbers and types of actors involved in the conflict affect the likelihood of a barrier's removal and more specifically, a third party actor can both sabotage or stabilize the security environment, (3) the permanence of time can often establish the permanence of temporary barriers as well as establishing a precedence for their use, (4) the impact of time can also allow emotions to calm and can often allow for the perspectives of the primary actors to change to allow for a more accommodating perspective to the removal of the barriers, (5) that sometimes an incentive or reward outweighs security, creating what Macaulay termed a 'tipping point', as borrowed from Gladwell's well known concept.

TABLE OF CONTENTS

Introduction	1
Historical Background and Scope of Study.....	5
Case Studies	15
Northern Ireland	17
Cyprus	21
Iraq.....	27
Fallujah.....	27
Mosul.....	30
Baghdad.....	32
Analysis.....	38
Northern Ireland	40
Cyprus	43
Iraq.....	46
Fallujah.....	46
Mosul.....	48
Baghdad.....	50
Conclusion.....	55
Appendix A	62
Appendix B.....	66
Appendix C.....	71
Appendix D	76
Appendix E.....	82
Bibliography.....	85

Introduction

“Before I built a wall, I’d ask to know
What I was walling in or walling out,
And to whom I was like to give offence.”
Excerpt from “*Mending Wall*” by Robert Frost¹

Louis Untermeyer discusses in a selection of Robert Frost poems entitled *The Road Not Taken* that Robert Frost’s famous poem “Mending Wall” is thought to be about “one of the greatest problems of our time: whether national walls should be made stronger for our protection, or whether they should be let down, since they cramp our progress toward understanding and eventual brotherhood.”² On a smaller scale, the same struggle of protection versus progress is occurring in Baghdad today due to the security barriers that exist across the city as part of the Baghdad security plan of 2007. These barriers were erected in an effort to stop the violence and establish security within the city.³ The use of these barriers was unpopular among Iraqi leaders even to the point of the Iraqi Parliament passing a resolution in 2007 objecting to the construction of the security walls.⁴

However, the barriers exist and were assessed as being instrumental in an 80 percent reduction in attacks since the Baghdad security plan was implemented.⁵ The security barriers are one of several population control measures applied during Operation Fardh Al-Qanoon, which is the name for the Iraqi Government led Baghdad security plan.⁶ Brigadier General Joseph Anderson and Colonel Gary Volesky, U.S. Army, wrote a brief account of their efforts to use

¹ Robert Frost and Louis Untermeyer, Louis. *The Road Not Taken*. New York: Henry Holt and Company, 1971.

² Ibid.

³ Sumedha Senanayake. "Iraq: Violence Rages in Baghdad Despite Security Plan." *Radio Free Europe Radio Liberty*. April 25, 2007. <http://www.rferl.org/content/Article/1076111.html> (accessed January 19, 2009).

⁴ The Associated Press/Fox News. *Iraq Parliament Objects to Baghdad Walls*. May 12, 2007. <http://www.foxnews.com/story/0,2933,271859,00.html> (accessed January 18, 2009).

⁵ Aws Qusay. "Attacks in Baghdad Fall 80 Percent." *Reuters*. February 16, 2008. <http://www.reuters.com/article/worldNews/idUSL1880448320080216> (accessed January 19, 2009).

⁶ Joseph Anderson and Gary Volesky. "A Synchronized Approach to Population Control." *Military Review*, July-August 2007, 101.

population control in the July-August 2007 issue of the *Military Review*. At the time, Brigadier General Anderson was the Multi-National Corps-Iraq chief of staff and Colonel Volesky was his deputy. In their article “A Synchronized Approach to Population Control,” Anderson and Volesky describe population control measures as including

“physical activities meant to protect the population; influence operations that engage key leaders and an information operations strategy to build support for our actions; and the promotion, coordination, and facilitation of economic opportunities to reduce the pool of disenfranchised communities that enemy forces can rely on for support.”⁷

Anderson and Volesky classify their efforts at population control into strategic, operational and tactical controls with security barriers included as one of the tactical control methods. They state:

“One of the techniques used at the tactical level to protect the population is to create gated communities. These are built with temporary barriers, berms, and other obstacles and incorporate designated ECPs (author’s note: ECP - entry control point) to prevent access by would-be attackers.”⁸

Anderson and Volesky see the use of security barriers as a tactical control measure.

This monograph shifts from that focus to address the strategic impact of the use of security barriers, such as the ones in Baghdad. A strategic impact or perspective is defined for the purpose of this paper as affecting the instruments of national power (diplomatic, informational, military and economic) at the theater level.⁹ As discussed in regards to Robert Frost’s “Mending Wall,” the issue of the use of security barriers can be viewed as protection versus progress. This can be further described as “balancing liberty against security” to quote Ignatieff’s *The Lesser Evil*.¹⁰ What Ignatieff meant by the lesser evil is that “The reality is that

⁷ Joseph Anderson and Gary Volesky. “A Synchronized Approach to Population Control.” *Military Review*, July-August 2007, 102.

⁸ Ibid, 103.

⁹ Department of Defense. *Joint Publication 1-02 Department of Defense Dictionary of Military and Associated Terms*. Washington D.C.: Department of Defense, 2001 (amended 2008). See definition for the “strategic level of war,” p. 523 and “instruments of national power,” p. 267.

¹⁰ Michael Ignatieff. *The Lesser Evil, Political Ethics in an Age of Terror*. Princeton: Princeton University Press, 2004, viii.

we are bound to sacrifice some liberty for some security and some security for some liberty.”¹¹

This perspective of the lesser evil informs this monograph as it seeks to assess the strategic perspective impact of security barriers over time, weighing the primary concerns of the long-term impact upon individual and community liberties versus the need to establish security.

While the decision to place security barriers around Baghdad as part of the 2007 security plan was unpopular, the impact was clear. As security is maintained in Baghdad, the security barriers are being removed in certain locations and circumstances, predominately along roads.¹² However, the barriers around many neighborhoods remain for now.¹³ During the initial uproar over the deployment of the security barriers around Baghdad, a State Department spokesman said “the walls were a temporary security measure aimed at protecting civilian populations and were not aimed at dividing people in Iraq.”¹⁴ The U.S. government did not desire that its legacy to Iraq would be to leave Baghdad as a divided city, much like Belfast, Ireland which remains divided to this day. In Belfast as of 2003, there were 40 separation fences, labeled ‘peace lines’ by the British government.¹⁵ An additional ‘peace line’ was constructed as late as 2008.¹⁶

¹¹ Michael Ignatieff. *The Lesser Evil, Political Ethics in an Age of Terror*, viii.

¹² Compilation of three sources: (1) Alissa Rubin, Stephen Farrell, Sam Dagher and Erica Goode. "As Fears Ease, Baghdad Sees Walls Tumble." *The New York Times*. October 10, 2008. <http://www.nytimes.com/2008/10/10/world/middleeast/10walls.html?partner=rssnyt> (accessed January 19, 2009). (2) Anthony Shadid. "Baghdad a city divided, with walls at every turn." *Boston.com (The Boston Globe)*. January 4, 2009. http://www.boston.com/news/world/middleeast/articles/2009/01/04/baghdad_a_city_divided_with_walls_at_every_turn/ (accessed January 19, 2009). (3) E-mail correspondence with Lieutenant Colonel James Raymer, Division Engineer, 1st Cavalry Division and Multi-National Division-Baghdad, March-April 2009. LTC Raymer provided current specifics of the ongoing removal of security barriers within the Baghdad area. In sum, there is an ongoing effort by U.S. forces to remove barriers at the behest of the Iraq Government. Security barriers along roads are being removed to restore traffic flow. The security barriers that were placed around neighborhoods are being removed in areas where the assessed security situation allows. Therefore, some neighborhood security barriers are being removed, but many of the neighborhood security barriers are to remain for the foreseeable future.

¹³ E-mail correspondence with LTC James Raymer at MND-B

¹⁴ Ross Colvin and Paul Tait. "U.S. Envoy Urges Iraq Leaders to Heal Rifts." *Reuters*. April 23, 2007. <http://www.reuters.com/article/topNews/idUSPAR34073020070423> (accessed January 19, 2009).

¹⁵ Sharon Sadeh. "Belfast separation fences divide, but slow violence." *HAARETZ.com*. April 9, 2003. <http://www.haaretz.com/hasen/pages/ShArt.jhtml?itemNo=336559> (accessed January 19, 2009).

However, balancing between security and liberty makes the removal of these barriers in some of the more conflicted areas in Baghdad challenging. As Anderson and Volesky write with respect to pressures to reduce any control measures that “the Iraqi Government and the coalition will define the conditions that must be met before the population control measures are reduced.”¹⁷ As the situation in Belfast suggests in the context of ongoing inter-community violence, there can be lasting consequences to the use of security barriers and more importantly complex issues regarding their removal. This paper examines the use of security barriers across the world and delves into the circumstances leading to the removal of security barriers. This paper proposes that there are definable, prerequisite conditions or criteria that must be met before physical barriers established to provide security of a population are removed.

This study relies heavily on the historical analysis of security barriers as they have been used across the world to deal with inter-community violence. As for the specific organization of this analysis, this monograph first defines the use of security barriers as a form of population control and addresses their use around the world. On this basis, the monograph analyzes the characteristics recommending both the use and the nature of the barriers employed and in some cases the removal of security barriers in order to determine potential criteria for consideration as conditions for the removal of other security barriers. This study concludes with a summary of the author’s findings regarding barrier application as a security technique and offers recommendations for future employment and removal of such barriers.

¹⁶ Shawn Pogatchnik. "Despite peace, Belfast walls are growing in size and number." *USA Today - Associated Press article*. May 3, 2008. http://www.usatoday.com/news/topstories/2008-05-03-1826820552_x.htm (accessed January 19, 2009).

¹⁷ Joseph Anderson and Gary Volesky. "A Synchronized Approach to Population Control." *Military Review*, July-August 2007, 103.

Historical Background and Scope of Study

As the point of departure, the author has sought to establish a common foundation of understanding of barriers as a security tool in dealing with urban, inter-community violence. The starting point is a brief discussion of the theory of population control and the evolution of the concept of the use of security barriers in that context. It offers a list of various uses of barriers to develop a descriptive classification. As a counterpoint to the use of barriers in dealing with insurgent violence in urban settings, the monograph will briefly consider the emergence of the Western gated community concept as a manifestation of concern for security in a post-modern world and closes with a discussion of the implications of urban control via material barriers as a means of community division/isolation.

The Department of Defense Joint Publication 1-02 defines an insurgency as “An organized movement aimed at the overthrow of a constituted government through the use of subversion and armed conflict.”¹⁸ David Galula writes in his book *Counterinsurgency Warfare Theory and Practice* that

“If the insurgent manages to dissociate the population from the counterinsurgent, to control it physically, to get its active support, he will win the war because, in the final analysis, the exercise of political power depends on the tacit or explicit agreement of the population or, at worst, on its submissiveness.”¹⁹

Therefore the battle for the control of the population is critical to the success of the insurgent or the counterinsurgent. Dr. Kalev Sepp states in his article “Best Practices in Counterinsurgency,” in *Military Review*: “The focus of all civil and military plans and operations must be on the center of gravity in any conflict – the country’s people and their belief in and support of their

¹⁸ Department of Defense. *Joint Publication 1-02 Department of Defense Dictionary of Military and Associated Terms*, 267.

¹⁹ Galula, David. *Counterinsurgency Warfare Theory and Practice*. St. Petersburg: Hailer Publishing, 1964, 7-8.

government.”²⁰ Sepp goes on to add that “The security of the people must be assured as a basic need, along with food, water, shelter, health care, and a means of living.”²¹

There are several approaches to providing security to the people. These are discussed in detail in *Field Manual 3-24 Counterinsurgency*. Among the list of counterinsurgency techniques discussed under the sub-category of “Building Support and Protecting the Population” is the category of “Population Control Measures.”²² *FM 3-24* does not provide a definition for population control measures, providing instead a list of actions that constitute population control measures which does not include the use of security barriers. However, in order to provide a common frame of reference, this study will use the description of population control measures as quoted in the introduction of this study and taken from Anderson and Volesky’s *Military Review* article “A Synchronized Approach to Population Control.”

Therefore, this study addresses security barriers as a population control measure. The two-fold purpose of the barriers is to ensure the security of the people by segregating them from the insurgent and to create problems for the insurgent because they “rely on members of the population for concealment, sustenance, and recruits, so they must be isolated from the people by all means possible.”²³ So, providing for the security of the people is often complimentary to developing an environment hostile to the insurgent by physically preventing the insurgent from accessing the population and sanctuary within the population centers.

It is beyond the scope of this study to delve too deeply into the origins and evolution of population control as a conflict mitigation tool of governments. However, for a better understanding of the recent evolution of the physical segregation of a population for security

²⁰ Kalev I. Sepp. “Best Practices in Counterinsurgency.” *Military Review*, May-June 2005, 9. At the end of Dr. Sepp’s *Military Review* article is a short paragraph describing Dr. Sepp’s qualifications. Dr. Sepp is a former military officer and is currently an assistant professor at the Naval Postgraduate School.

²¹ Ibid, 9.

²² Department of the Army. *Counterinsurgency*. Washington D.C.: Headquarters, Department of the Army, 2006, 5-21.

²³ Kalev I. Sepp. “Best Practices in Counterinsurgency.” 10.

purposes, this study will review how security barriers or walls are currently used and have been used in the past to gain a better understanding of their present day uses and to develop a frame of reference for describing the types of uses of security barriers. Ultimately, the rationale for creating security barriers in an insurgency provides the key to the analysis of the arguments for their removal.

From a review of barriers erected to provide security, there are two initial observations. First, barriers are present all over the world in various forms and for various security uses (See Appendix A).²⁴ Second, rarely do these barriers come down. Based on a survey of the use of security barriers, this study will first categorize security barriers into two primary descriptive classifications: external or internal. The external classification meaning that the security barriers are used along the country's border against an external or territorial threat. The internal classification meaning that the security barriers are internal to the country's borders and deal with a domestic threat within the country's borders. As sub-categories to the external threat, the four main descriptive classifications are: national conflicts, insurgency/terrorism, immigration/refugees, and smuggling, from weapons to people, drugs and commercial goods.

To better illustrate these external sub-classifications, an example for each is provided. The existing barrier between North and South Korea is an example of a national conflict barrier.²⁵ The Morocco/Western Sahara or Saudi Arabia/Yemen barriers are examples of an insurgency/terrorism barrier.²⁶ In the case of Morocco, they built a 1500 mile barrier to keep West Saharan guerilla fighters out.²⁷ For Saudi Arabia, the goal is to prevent terrorist

²⁴ Compilation of two sources: (1) Julian Borger. "Security fences or barriers to peace?" *The Guardian*. April 24, 2007. <http://www.guardian.co.uk/world/2007/apr/24/iraq.julianborger> (accessed January 20, 2009) and (2) Abigail Cutler. "Security Fences." *The Atlantic*. March 2005. <http://www.theatlantic.com/doc/200503/cutler> (accessed January 20, 2009).

²⁵ Jonathan L. Snow "Backgrounders Security Fences Around the World." *Judeo-Christian Alliance*. February 23, 2004. <http://www.judeo-christianalliance.org/materials/FencesAroundTheWorld2.pdf> (accessed January 20, 2009).

²⁶ Abigail Cutler. "Security Fences."

²⁷ Ibid

infiltration.²⁸ The U.S. decision to build a barrier along the country's southern border with Mexico is a good example of an immigration/refugee barrier. This barrier was built in an effort to stop illegal immigration.²⁹ However, this is not an isolated situation, the United Arab Emirates is building a barrier along their border with Oman to keep immigrants out as well.³⁰ The Berlin Wall, built in 1961 and pulled down in 1989 at the end of the Cold War, served the purpose of preventing the flight of East Germans from the German Democratic Republic.³¹ As for the fourth sub-classification of smuggling, the Iranian government is building a barrier along their border with Pakistan to stop drug smuggling and terror attacks.³²

This particular example with Iran illustrates that most barriers usually have more than one purpose, highlighting the fact that no classification system will universally fit the varied purposes of security barriers. Just as complex is how Hong Kong's border with China has become an internal one instead of an external one as Hong Kong became part of China, but as a Special Administrative Region.³³ But, in essence, due to Hong Kong's special status, their security barriers along their border with China still serve the same purpose, which is to control unwanted immigration from China.³⁴ One of the most unique security barrier situations is the 180 kilometer "Green Line" separating Greek Cyprus from Turkish Cyprus.³⁵ This security barrier

²⁸ Abigail Cutler. "Security Fences."

²⁹ Ibid.

³⁰ Julian Borger. "Security fences or barriers to peace?"

³¹ Microsoft Encarta. "Berlin Wall." Microsoft Encarta Online Encyclopedia. 2009. http://encarta.msn.com/encyclopedia_761580628/Berlin_Wall.html (accessed May 10, 2009).

³² NOW on PBS. "Walls of the World." PBS. August 15, 2008. <http://www.pbs.org/now/shows/432/security-walls.html> (accessed January 21, 2009).

³³ Compilation of two sources: (1) Bureau of East Asian and Pacific Affairs. "Hong Kong." *U.S. Department of State*. September 2008. <http://www.state.gov/r/pa/ei/bgn/2747.htm> (accessed January 21, 2009) and (2) Howard Husock. "Controlling the Border: Lesson from Hong Kong." *Manhattan Institute - Cities on a Hill*. 2006. http://www.citiesonahill.org/columns/2006/11/controlling_the_border_lesson.html (accessed January 21, 2009).

³⁴ Howard Husock. "Controlling the Border: Lesson from Hong Kong."

³⁵ Jonathan L. Snow. "Backgrounders Security Fences Around the World."

has been in place since 1974 and even splits the capital, Nicosia, in two.³⁶ Depending on the political perspective, this barrier can also be considered an external national conflict barrier or an internal barrier separating two sides with a history of sectarian violence. It is this internal perspective which provides a good beginning to discuss the sub-classification of internal security barriers.

Internal security barriers on the other hand, serve as a means to deal with a domestic threat within the country's borders. As sub-categories to the internal threat, the four main descriptive classifications are: sectarian/partisan violence, insurgency/terrorism, class/race/crime security and the containment of criminal activities. Conceptually, the idea of securing an area internal to a country with security barriers has not only been used to protect from some type of outside threat, but they have also been used to keep a population inside of the barriers as a security measure. Probably the most famous modern historical use of a barrier in this way would be Nazi Germany's use of walls to prevent Polish Jews from escaping the Warsaw Ghetto during the occupation of Poland, 1939-1944.³⁷ To better illustrate more current and ongoing uses of security barriers, more examples for each of the sub-classifications are provided.

The 'Peace Lines' of Northern Ireland are probably the most famous of the security barriers that are characterized as sectarian/partisan violence. Even though there has been a peace agreement in Northern Ireland since 1998, separation barriers are still used to separate Irish Protestants and Catholics since the outbreak of 'the troubles' in the late 1960s.³⁸ The security barriers erected as part of the Baghdad security plan discussed in the introduction are also there

³⁶ Daniel Howden. "Europe's last divided city in sight of peace." *The Independent*. March 20, 2008. <http://www.independent.co.uk/news/world/europe/europes-last-divided-city-in-sight-of-peace-798406.html> (accessed January 20, 2009).

³⁷ (Holocaust Encyclopedia 2008) Holocaust Encyclopedia. "Warsaw." *United States Holocaust Memorial Museum*. October 7, 2008.

<http://www.ushmm.org/wlc/article.php?lang=en&ModuleId=10005069> (accessed January 21, 2009).

³⁸ Shawn Pogatchnik. "Despite peace, Belfast walls are growing in size and number."

primarily for what is described as sectarian violence.³⁹ In both Northern Ireland and Baghdad, the barriers could also be considered insurgency/terrorism security barriers. The primary distinction between the two classifications is whether the barriers are there to separate two populations in conflict or to separate a small, but active insurgency from the population. Two examples of internal insurgency/terrorism barriers are the security berms used to surround Fallujah, Iraq in 2007 to 2008 and the current security berm surrounding Mosul, Iraq.⁴⁰ While the distinction between a sectarian/partisan divide and an insurgency/terrorism divide may seem slight, the descriptive labels get even more convoluted, because the security barriers in Baghdad have also been termed ‘gated communities’.⁴¹

For the purposes of this study, the Western concept of the ‘gated community’ is probably the best known and most prevalent form of a class/race/crime security barrier. While it is a gross generalization to say that all the U.S. gated communities were built for this reason, security is an important factor in the creation of gated communities.⁴² This is even more apparent in places like Brazil and South Africa, where the use of class/race/crime security barriers are attributed to the high rates of crime.⁴³ For the last sub-category, it was felt necessary to provide a distinction between walling in and walling out. There are two current examples where governments are using security barriers to contain a problem. These two examples are the Via Anelli estate in Padua, Italy where a wall was built to contain the “crime, drugs and prostitution” inside a largely

³⁹ Aws Qusay. “Attacks in Baghdad Fall 80 Percent.”

⁴⁰ Compilation of two sources: (1) Michael J. Totten. "Hope for Iraq's Meanest City." *City Journal*. 2008. http://www.city-journal.org/2008/18_2_fallujah.html (accessed February 8, 2009) and (2) Bill Roggio. "Walling Mosul." *The Long Way Journal*. March 11, 2008. http://www.longwarjournal.org/archives/2008/03/walling_mosul.php (accessed February 7, 2009).

⁴¹ Ray Odierno. "In defense of Baghdad's 'walls'." *Los Angeles Times website*. April 25, 2007. <http://www.latimes.com/news/opinion/la-oe-odierno25apr25,0,3126287.story?coll=la-opinion-center> (accessed February 10, 2009).

⁴² Edward J. Blakely and Mary Gail Snyder. *Fortress America: Gated Communities in the United States*. Washington, D.C.: Brookings Institute Press and Lincoln Institute of Land Policy, 1997, 126.

⁴³ Karina Landman and Martin Schonteich. "Urban Fortresses Gated communities as a reaction to crime." *Institute for Security Studies African Security Review*. 2002. <http://www.issafrica.org/pubs/ASR/11No4/Content.html> (accessed January 21, 2009), 72.

immigrant neighborhood and in Rio de Janeiro, where a ‘favela’ (shanty-town) was encircled to isolate the drug gangs.⁴⁴ The walls in both Padua and Rio de Janeiro have generated a significant amount of controversy as an extreme governmental response to what Manwaring describes as an “urban insurgency” in his monograph, “Street Gangs: The New Insurgency.”⁴⁵

With these descriptive classifications for the use of security barriers established, the issue becomes the modern evolution of the use of interior security barriers as a means of physical population control in a counterinsurgency context. The historical cases examined show that relocation has often been the preferred method of physical population control. The two most cited examples of post World War II use of aggressive relocation of a population in response to an insurgency are the “New Villages” of the British Malayan Emergency and the “Strategic Hamlets” of the U.S. Vietnam Conflict.⁴⁶ The U.S. “Strategic Hamlets” were actually derived from the British successes at relocating the population during the Malayan Emergency, albeit without achieving the success the British experienced.⁴⁷

The current “gated communities” approach in Baghdad is considered to be “an updated version of the strategic hamlets model used in Vietnam. There, people were moved to villages the military thought it could defend, or were moved to entirely new villages.”⁴⁸ Dr. Conrad

⁴⁴ Compilation of two sources: (1) Christian Frasier. "Ring of Steel Divides Padua." *BBC News*. September 28, 2006. <http://news.bbc.co.uk/2/hi/europe/5385752.stm> (accessed January 21, 2009) and (2) Conor Foley. "Brazil's blinkered barrier." *Guardian News and Media*. January 13, 2009. <http://www.guardian.co.uk/commentisfree/2009/jan/13/brazil-humanrights> (accessed January 21, 2009).

⁴⁵ Maxx G. Manwaring. "Street Gangs: The New Urban Insurgency." *Strategic Studies Institute U.S. Army War College*. Marsh 2005. <http://www.strategicstudiesinstitute.army.mil/pubs/display.cfm?pubID=597> (accessed February 5, 2009), 1. Dr. Manwaring's professional biography is provided in the above referenced document. Dr. Manwaring is a retired Army colonel and is currently Professor of Military Strategy at the Army War College.

⁴⁶ John A. Nagl. *Counterinsurgency Lessons from Malaya and Vietnam*. Westport: Praeger Publishers, 2002, 75 and 130.

⁴⁷ Compilation of two sources: (1) John A. Nagl. *Counterinsurgency Lessons from Malaya and Vietnam*, 130 and Tim Weiner. "Walls, like the one going up in Baghdad, can be a successful tool of warfare." *International Herald Tribune*. April 29, 2007. http://www.nytimes.com/2007/04/29/weekinreview/29wein.html?_r=1 (accessed January 21, 2009).

⁴⁸ Julian E. Barnes. "Plan calls for zone of safety." *Los Angeles Times*. January 11, 2007. <http://articles.latimes.com/2007/jan/11/nation/na-military11> (accessed January 21, 2009).

Crane, the director of the U.S. Army Military History Institute, was quoted in the Los Angeles Times as saying with regards to the Baghdad approach that, “the strategy could work because it would not involve moving people, but rather providing security so they could remain in their neighborhoods.”⁴⁹ As controversial as the Baghdad security plan’s use of security barriers has been, the evolution of this form of physical population control - of bringing the barriers to the community instead of moving the people to the secured community - seems the more acceptable course of action to unpopular, but sometimes necessary population control measures.

Before moving on to the last topic of this section, this study will discuss the Western gated communities concept as a point of comparison to the gated communities label that is used for the segregation of neighborhoods in Iraq. This study will use the term “Western gated communities” to represent gated communities in the traditional sense as they have evolved in the United States. This term is used whether the gated community is in Brazil, China or South Africa.⁵⁰ A detailed discussion of Western gated communities is beyond the scope of this study; however, a summary of the assessed impacts of Western gated communities does have value because it reinforces for the reader some of the underlying reasons for the negative reactions to the use of security barriers amongst the population and the local leadership in places of conflict where they are used. While Western gated communities are not normally considered conflict areas, many of the impacts of erecting physical barriers within a community are the same whether that community is in a conflict area or not. For a more thorough development of the derivation of these impacts, see Appendix D.

The evolution of Western gated communities also has the same tension of protection versus progress. According to Blakely and Snyder’s well known work, *Fortress America*,

⁴⁹ Julian E. Barnes. "Plan calls for zone of safety."

⁵⁰ Compilation of two sources: (1) Karina Landman and Martin Schonteich. "Urban Fortresses Gated communities as a reaction to crime," 71 and (2) Georg Glasze, Chris Webster, and Klaus, Frantz, Editors. *Private Cities, Global and local perspectives*. London: Routledge, Taylor and Francis Group, 2006, 142.

security was assessed to be ‘very important’ to 70 percent of surveyed residents’ decision to live in a gated community.⁵¹ However, there are impacts to Western gated communities. Karina Landman, a researcher at the South African Council for Scientific and Industrial Research, has developed four impact areas as a method of categorization in her research paper “The storm that rocks the boat: the systemic impact of gated communities on urban sustainability.”⁵² Three of these impact areas have relevance to this study: (1) spatial, (2) socio-economic, and (3) institutional.⁵³

The “spatial consequences” to gated communities are “spatial fragmentation and separation.”⁵⁴ This separation is a “spatial segregation” that also leads to social and economic segregation which has socio-economic impacts.⁵⁵ The concern from researchers is that this socio-economic impact is exclusionary and can polarize a community along the barrier’s boundaries.⁵⁶ The last impact is institutional, because inside these gated communities are private ‘micro-governments’ as represented by their own governance and security organizations.⁵⁷ The concern

⁵¹ Edward J. Blakely and Mary Gail Snyder. *Fortress America: Gated Communities in the United States*, 126. At the time of the writing of *Fortress America*, Dr. Blakely was associated with both University of Southern California and the University of California, Berkeley. At that time Ms. Snyder was a doctoral student at the University of California, Berkeley. For more specifics see bibliographical source listed under: Starnes, Earl M. “Review of *Fortress America: Gated Communities in the United States*.” H-Net Reviews: Humanities & Social Sciences Online, March 1998. <http://www.h-net.org/reviews/showpdf.php?id=1759>

⁵² Compilation of two sources: (1) Council for Scientific and Industrial Research website. “About Us” webpage. http://www.csir.co.za/about_us.html and (2) Karina Landman. “The storm that rocks the boat: the systemic impact of gated communities on urban sustainability.” *Council for Scientific and Industrial Research, Research Space*. September 19, 2007. http://researchspace.csir.co.za/dspace/bitstream/10204/1324/1/Landman_2007.pdf (accessed February 4, 2009), 6.

⁵³ Karina Landman. “The storm that rocks the boat: the systemic impact of gated communities on urban sustainability,” 6.

⁵⁴ Ibid, 6.

⁵⁵ Compilation of two sources: (1) Edward J. Blakely and Mary Gail Snyder. *Fortress America: Gated Communities in the United States*, 149 and (2) Karina Landman Martin Schonteich. “Urban Fortresses Gated communities as a reaction to crime.” 81.

⁵⁶ Compilation of two sources: (1) Edward J. Blakely and Mary Gail Snyder. *Fortress America: Gated Communities in the United States*, 154 and (2) Karina Landman Martin Schonteich. “Urban Fortresses Gated communities as a reaction to crime.” 81.

⁵⁷ Karina Landman. “The storm that rocks the boat: the systemic impact of gated communities on urban sustainability,” 6.

among many is that no matter what the root cause for the creation of gated communities, they can become permanent fixtures and therefore can often detrimentally impact a community.

The last topic of discussion for this section is to establish the historical scope of this study and the limitations of the historical examples used in this study. Due to the dramatic changes in the world order and warfare in general since the end of World War II, this study's search for the use of security barriers was limited to post-World War II examples only. This was decided as the most functional way to keep the examples pertinent in context to today's dynamic operating environment. According to the *Regional Guide to International Conflict and Management from 1945 to 2003*, there have been 343 conflicts from 1945 to 2003.⁵⁸ It is primarily from these conflicts as sources for analysis that this study focused its search for examples of the use of security barriers.

Unfortunately, the use of security barriers as a population control measure in conflicts is not very common. However, there are some uses of security barriers that do allow for discussion concerning protection versus progress and do compliment this study's goal of delving into the circumstances or criteria for the use of security barriers and more importantly their removal. In the next section, this study will begin looking at specific situations in the use of security barriers to try and gain a better understanding of their use. Because there is no universal historical example for study, this study will focus on three countries and their ongoing use of security barriers as case studies in an effort to provide varied, but pertinent examples for further study and analysis.

⁵⁸ Jacob Bercovitch and Judith Fretter. *Regional Guide to International Conflict and Management from 1945 to 2003*. Washington, D.C.: CQ Press, 2004, xxi.

Case Studies

Armed with a better understanding of security barriers as a form of population control and how they are used, this study now focuses on specific examples of the use of security barriers in the post-World War II world. Before beginning with specific case studies, this study establishes a series of questions that are applied to each case study in order to frame the discussion in regards to the use and removal of separation barriers. These questions are:

1. What is the root cause(s) driving the need for the separation barriers?
2. What is the classification of the barriers based on the descriptive classifications established in the previous section of this study?
3. When placed, were the barriers considered temporary or permanent?
4. How long have the barriers been in place?
5. Were the barriers placed with the consent of the leaders and population on both sides of the barriers?
6. What is the perception of the leaders and population on both sides of the barriers to the existence of the barriers?
7. Have there been or is there currently any dialogue to bring down the barriers?
8. Have the barriers been brought down, either in part or in whole?
9. What were the specific circumstances that instigated the removal of the barriers?
10. Can a specific change in the circumstances be identified as causal to allowing the removal of the barriers?
11. Has the removal of the barriers been permanent?
12. Have there been any negative consequences to the removal of the barriers?

In Appendix A is a list of 25 examples of the use of security barriers around the world today. This list is not comprehensive, but does provide a good illustration of the prevalence of security barriers and also illustrates the varied reasons for the use of these barriers. The 12 questions developed above were used as criteria in the assessment of which examples of the use of security barriers would best support the analysis of this study's hypothesis. Additional criteria

in determining case study selection were: (1) the specific status of the security barrier in question; specifically, whether there was any discussion of the barrier's removal and (2) whether there was enough written on the specifics of the situation to effectively understand the causes of the establishment of the security barrier.

From this assessment of the 25 examples provided in Appendix A, it was determined that only one external border situation, Cyprus, fit the criteria established. The other 16 external border barriers researched show no signs of changing in the foreseeable future, including the two security barriers along the Iraq-Kuwait and Iraq-Saudi Arabia borders. As for the remaining eight internal security barriers, the two in China at the borders of the Special Administrative Regions of Hong Kong and Macau were eliminated from consideration because they too show no signs of changing in the foreseeable future. The two criminal containment security barriers in Padua, Italy and Rio de Janeiro, Brazil were also eliminated from consideration. Both these cases have much potential for further study due to the controversy surrounding their construction and the obvious parallels that can be drawn between combating the 'urban insurgency' within their walls and the sectarian or insurgent violence in other locations like Belfast and Baghdad. But, both these cases are too new for any quality assessment of their longer term impacts and their future removal to be reasonably analyzed. This left as the four remaining examples for further study being the situation in Belfast, Northern Ireland and three examples from Iraq. These four situations did meet the criteria for further analysis and are included in this study.

Therefore, the author has focused on the circumstances of the security barriers in Cyprus, Northern Ireland and inside Iraq. While the security barriers in Baghdad have achieved notoriety, this study also looks at the use of security barriers in and around Fallujah and Mosul. The intent of this study is to use these case studies as examples of the use of security barriers to provide a discussion of value regarding this study's hypothesis. In support of a logical flow to analyzing this study's hypothesis, these case studies are discussed in the following order:

1. Northern Ireland, with an emphasis on Belfast

2. Cyprus

3. Iraq

- a. Fallujah
- b. Mosul
- c. Baghdad

One final point, the author has assumed a certain familiarity on the part of the reader with the current situation in Iraq and therefore has provided very little historical background to the events of Operation IRAQI FREEDOM (OIF) leading up to the present. However, this same level of familiarity is not assumed for the historical events of the situations in both Northern Ireland and Cyprus. Therefore a short historical summary of events is provided for each of these case studies in the appendices.

Northern Ireland

The situation in Northern Ireland has a long, well documented history. For a more detailed summary of the history of Northern Ireland, see Appendix B. This study focuses only from 1969, the beginning of “the troubles” to the present.⁵⁹ This conflict is characterized by the Catholic minority not accepting “the partition of Ireland as permanent...The Protestants for their part, remained convinced that Northern Ireland must remain Protestant and British.”⁶⁰ This led to a 30 year conflict and an eventual brokered peace agreement by U.S. Senator George Mitchell in April 1998.⁶¹ In April 2008, Northern Ireland celebrated the 10th anniversary of the Belfast peace

⁵⁹ Encarta Encyclopedia. *Northern Ireland Conflict Microsoft Encarta*. 2008. http://encarta.msn.com/encyclopedia_701767092/Northern_Ireland_Conflict.html (accessed January 23, 2009).

⁶⁰ Richard W. Mansbach, Editor. *Northern Ireland: Half a Century of Partition*. New York: Facts on File, Inc, 1973, 7.

⁶¹ Mari Fitzduff. *Beyond Violence, Conflict Resolution Process in Northern Ireland*. New York: United Nations University Press, 2002, xiii, 15.

agreement.⁶² The evolution to the current “power-sharing” agreement has been full of political crisis, but the peace has held.⁶³

However, the “peace walls” of the Northern Ireland conflict still exist today to separate the Northern Irish Catholics from the Protestants.⁶⁴ The ‘peace walls’ are categorized by this study’s descriptive classification as internal sectarian/partisan security barriers. When these walls were first erected, “the senior British army commander, Lt. Gen. Ian Freeland, predicted: “The peace line will be a very, very temporary affair. We will not have a Berlin Wall or anything like that in this city.”⁶⁵ The first ‘peace line’ went up in Belfast in 1969 and by 2005 there were collectively 13 miles of ‘peace line’ in Belfast⁶⁶ The original barriers “grew out of barricades that the local communities erected themselves during periods of intense conflict in 1969 (and in later years). When the British Army was deployed in August 1969, it replaced the existing barricades with barbed-wire barriers of its own.”⁶⁷ As time went by, the “barbed-wire barriers were replaced with more permanent structures and over the years new peace walls have been erected and older ones extended in length and height.”⁶⁸

So, the walls are now a seemingly “permanent feature of the city’s landscape, with the original corrugated metal and barbed wire fences having been replaced by architect-designed

⁶² Shawn Pogatchnik. "10th Anniversary of Belfast Peace Deal." *USA Today - Associated Press article*. April 10, 2008. http://www.usatoday.com/news/world/2008-04-10-1771176002_x.htm (accessed January 23, 2009).

⁶³ Ibid

⁶⁴ Shawn Pogatchnik. "Despite peace, Belfast walls are growing in size and number." *USA Today - Associated Press article*. May 3, 2008. http://www.usatoday.com/news/topstories/2008-05-03-1826820552_x.htm (accessed January 19, 2009).

⁶⁵ Ibid

⁶⁶ PBS Wide Angle. "The World's Most Complex Borders: Northern Ireland." *Public Broadcasting Service*. July 26, 2005. <http://www.pbs.org/wnet/wideangle/episodes/border-jumpers/the-worlds-most-complex-borders/belfast/2314/> (accessed May 14, 2009).

⁶⁷ Roxanna McDonald. *Introduction to Natural and Man-made Disasters and their Effects on Buildings: Recovery and Prevention*. Oxford: Architectural Press, 2003, 140.

⁶⁸ Ibid, 140.

brick walls.”⁶⁹ However, there is a growing dissatisfaction with this situation. The U.S.-Ireland Alliance asked Millward Brown Ulster, a market and social research agency, to survey Belfast residents “about their views on the peace walls...”⁷⁰ The survey found that “81% want walls to come down,” but 60% felt that the walls should only come down “when it’s safe enough, but not at present.”⁷¹ The survey also found that “There was strong agreement that the walls help to make residents feel safer by keeping the communities separated.”⁷² Other significant results were that “61% agree that local politicians should be doing more to create conditions for the walls to come down...” that 52% feel the two communities are growing in their confidence in each other,” and that 58% lack confidence in the ability of the police to preserve peace and maintain order if the walls came down.”⁷³

But, it appears the government is listening, while still being acutely aware of the difficulties of the sectarian divide. In April 2008, it was announced that “The most recent initiative is the government-appointed Consultative Group on the Past, an independent 10-member group that will this summer release recommendations now being compiled on how best to deal with the legacy of the 30-year Troubles.”⁷⁴ Seventy-one million dollars is being made available over the next three years under the direction of the newly created Consultative Group on the Past.⁷⁵ Martin McGuinness, the deputy first minister of Northern Ireland and former “leader of the Provisional IRA’s Northern command during the 1980s,” said during Northern Ireland

⁶⁹ David Sharrock. "Belfast's 'peace line' wall grows higher." *Telegraph Media Group*. June 10, 2002. <http://www.telegraph.co.uk/news/uknews/1396807/Belfasts-peace-line-wall-grows-higher.html> (accessed January 24, 2009).

⁷⁰ Compilation of two sources: (1) U.S.-Ireland Alliance. "Belfast Residents Asked If Peace Lines Should Come Down." *U.S.-Ireland Alliance Press Release*. February 4, 2008. <http://www.us-irelandalliance.org/wmspage.cfm?parm1=779> (accessed January 24, 2009) and (2) Millward Brown Ullster website at <http://www.ums-research.com/>

⁷¹ U.S.-Ireland Alliance. "Belfast Residents Asked If Peace Lines Should Come Down."

⁷² Ibid

⁷³ Ibid

⁷⁴ Michael Seaver. "With 10 years of peace, N. Ireland strives for more." *The Christian Science Monitor*. April 10, 2008. <http://www.csmonitor.com/2008/0410/p01s07-woeu.html> (accessed January 24, 2009).

⁷⁵ Ibid

Assembly debates in June 2008 that “the continuing presence of peace walls needs to be reviewed, and we are working hard to create the conditions whereby the need for those walls no longer exists.”⁷⁶

But, for now Belfast remains a very segregated city. In 2004, the Northern Ireland Housing Executive reported that “Ninety-eight per cent of working-class Belfast is now strictly segregated by religion...”⁷⁷ While still segregated, the Catholics have prospered since the 1998 Belfast Agreement. “A study undertaken by academics from Queen’s University, Belfast found that Catholics:

- :: Have made significant inroads into the workforce
- :: Are now more likely to have a degree than Protestants
- :: Are now less likely to leave school with no qualifications than Protestants
- :: Are reducing child poverty faster than Protestants”⁷⁸

However, this Catholic success is leaving the Protestant majority feeling further disenfranchised, the term most commonly used being “Protestant alienation” to describe the “common perception that ‘all the gains’ from the last 10 years were going the way of the Catholic side, and that the Protestant community wasn’t seeing the ‘peace dividend.’”⁷⁹

⁷⁶ Compilation of two sources: (1) Belfast Telegraph Life & Style. “Martin McGuinness - what did you do?” *Belfast Telegraph*. April 25, 2008. <http://www.belfasttelegraph.co.uk/lifestyle/martin-mcguinness--what-did-you-do-13876978.html> (accessed January 24, 2009) and (2) Office of the First Minister and Deputy First Minister. “Northern Ireland Assembly Debates.” *Theyworkforyou.com*. June 23, 2008. <http://www.theyworkforyou.com/ni/?id=2008-06-23.7.28> (accessed January 24, 2009).

⁷⁷ David McKittrick. “Ulster to tackle segregation with mixed housing estates.” *The Independent*. April 6, 2004. <http://www.independent.co.uk/news/uk/this-britain/ulster-to-tackle-segregation-with-mixed-housing-estates-559075.html> (accessed January 24, 2009).

⁷⁸ Belfast Telegraph Ireland. “Research shows Catholics gained more from NI peace process than Protestants.” *Belfast Telegraph*. March 31, 2008. <http://www.belfasttelegraph.co.uk/breaking-news/ireland/research-shows-catholics-gained-more-from-ni-peace-process-than-protestants-13397982.html> (accessed January 24, 2009).

⁷⁹ Conn Corrigan. “Good Friday 10 years on: Paradox of Belfast remains unresolved.” *Our Kingdom*. April 10, 2008. <http://www.opendemocracy.net/ourkingdom/2008/04/10/good-friday-10-years-on-paradox-of-belfast-remains-unresolved/> (accessed January 24, 2009).

To summarize the situation in Northern Ireland, the areas along the ‘peace walls’ are still segregated and still considered conflict areas. The people who live there still feel the ‘peace walls’ are needed, but are in favor of having them removed, if security can be guaranteed. There are ongoing discussions and programs by the government and leadership of Northern Ireland to remove the ‘peace walls’, but they are trying to remove a successful method of ensuring security that has been present in some locations for almost 40 years. There is still a significant amount of sectarian distrust within the two populations of Northern Ireland which is ultimately driving the preference of protection over progress. Until this changes, the ‘peace walls’ remain.

Cyprus

Cyprus has a complex history whose details go beyond the scope of this study. This study provides a short historical summary leading up to the present situation in Cyprus in Appendix C. This study of Cyprus focuses on the period from 1974 to the present. Cyprus has traditionally been inhabited by Greek Cypriots, primarily on the southern half of the island and comprising 77 percent of the population.⁸⁰ The Turkish Cypriots were primarily in the northern half of the island and comprised approximately 18 percent of the population.⁸¹ Cyprus was historically under the rule of the Ottoman Empire, but came under British control in 1878 in an effort to protect the Ottoman Empire against Russian aggression.⁸² In 1925 Cyprus became a British Crown Colony.⁸³ The conflict on Cyprus has traditionally been over Greek Cypriot desire

⁸⁰ Sezai Ozcelik. "An Analysis of the Cyprus Conflict with a Psychoanalytical Approach." *The Journal of Turkish Weekly*. March 31, 2000. <http://www.turkishweekly.net/article/96/an-analysis-of-the-cyprus-conflict-with-a-psychoanalytical-approach.html> (accessed January 25, 2009), 2.

⁸¹ Ibid, 2.

⁸² Compilation of two sources: (1) Sezai Ozcelik. "An Analysis of the Cyprus Conflict with a Psychoanalytical Approach," 2, and (2) Eric Solsten, Editor. *Cyprus a country study*. Washington, D.C.: Library of Congress, 1993, 19, 20.

⁸³ Eric Solsten, Editor. *Cyprus a country study*. Washington, D.C.: Library of Congress, 1993, 21.

for enosis, the union of Cyprus with Greece versus the Turkish Cypriot desire to remain under British rule or as a second choice, partition, called taksim, with their portion of Cyprus as part of Turkey.⁸⁴

In 1960, the independent Republic of Cyprus was created by Britain, Turkey and Greece following the London and Zurich Accords in 1959 and 1960.⁸⁵ “The accords prohibited Enosis and taksim and introduced a bicommunal/federal solution for the island. Britain, Greece and Turkey had a right to intervene, unilaterally or together, in order to restore the state of affairs in the island.”⁸⁶ In 1974, following a Greek military coup, Turkey invaded Cyprus and took control of 37 percent of Cyprus due to Turkish fears of enosis.⁸⁷ This created the north-south partition of Cyprus that exists today.⁸⁸ What followed was an almost complete ethnic separation of the two populations. According to a Council of Europe report entitled “Colonisation of Turkish settlers of the occupied part of Cyprus,” “Since 1974, a reduction of the Greek Cypriot population in the northern part of the island by over 99%.”⁸⁹ At the same time, reverse depopulation affected “the Turkish Cypriot population living in the Greek Cypriot zone,” which was “reduced as a result of transfers carried out by UN or the ICRC.”⁹⁰

In addition to the relocation of populations based on ethnicity, Turkey also physically partitioned Cyprus: “Turkey built a barrier along the Green Line, with concrete walls, barbed-

⁸⁴ Eric Solsten, Editor. *Cyprus a country study*. Washington, D.C.: Library of Congress, 1993.

⁸⁵ Compilation of two sources: (1) Eric Solsten, Editor. *Cyprus a country study*, xxi and (2) Sezai Ozcelik. "An Analysis of the Cyprus Conflict with a Psychoanalytical Approach," 3.

⁸⁶ Sezai Ozcelik. "An Analysis of the Cyprus Conflict with a Psychoanalytical Approach," 3.

⁸⁷ Ibid, 3.

⁸⁸ Eric Solsten, Editor. *Cyprus a country study*, xxvi.

⁸⁹ Council of Europe Report. "Doc. 9799 Colonisation by Turkish settlers of the occupied part of Cyprus." *Parliamentary Assembly Council of Europe*. May 2, 2003. <http://assembly.coe.int/Documents/WorkingDocs/doc03/EDOC9799.htm> (accessed January 25, 2009), Section II, Para 31.

⁹⁰ Ibid, Section II, Para 18.

wire fencing, military outposts, and some minefields...and splits the capital, Nicosia, in two.”⁹¹

The label of the ‘Green Line’ has its history in the original 1963 British military involvement in trying to maintain the peace on Cyprus.⁹² This presence evolved into the United Nations Peacekeeping Force in Cyprus (UNFICYP) mission that is still there today.⁹³

As mentioned in the initial discussion regarding this study’s development of descriptive classifications, the situation in Cyprus is unique. From the perspective of the Turkish Cypriots and the partitioning of Cyprus, the “Green Line” is an external national conflict separation barrier. But, from the perspective of the Greek Cypriots, who desire a unified Cyprus under Greek rule, the ‘Green Line’ is an internal sectarian/partisan separation barrier. Regardless of perspective, the ‘Green Line’ represents a division along lines of ethnic national interests and therefore has witnessed many elements of sectarian conflict over the years to include one of the most thorough physical segregation of two populations in recent history.

While there is no evidence to indicate whether Turkey considered the ‘Green Line’ temporary or permanent, there are other indicators that show that Turkey’s strategic plan was to establish a more permanent influence on Cyprus. The Council of Europe report “Colonisation by Turkish settlers of the occupied part of Cyprus” published figures indicating that Turkey aggressively pushed Turkish settlers to Turkish Cyprus at the same time that the Turkish Cypriot population was leaving the island.⁹⁴ The end result was that the Turkish settlers eventually outnumbered the Turkish Cypriot population.⁹⁵ The overriding concern of the report was that “the

⁹¹ PBS Wide Angle. "The World's Most Complex Borders: Cyprus." *Public Broadcasting Service*. July 26, 2005. <http://www.pbs.org/wnet/wideangle/episodes/border-jumpers/the-worlds-most-complex-borders/cyprus/2321/> (accessed January 25, 2009).

⁹² David Carter. "The United Nations Force in Cyprus since 1964." *Britain's Small Wars*. Unknown. <http://www.britains-smallwars.com/cyprus/Davidcarter/UNFICYP.html> (accessed January 25, 2009).

⁹³ UNFICYP. "About UNFICYP." *United Nations Peacekeeping Force in Cyprus*. Unknown. http://www.unficy.org/nqcontent.cfm?a_id=778&tt=graphic&lang=l1 (accessed January 25, 2009).

⁹⁴ Council of Europe Report. "Doc. 9799 Colonisation by Turkish settlers of the occupied part of Cyprus," Section II, Para 25.

⁹⁵ Ibid, Section II, Para 25.

considerable increase in the numbers of the Turkish-speaking population might be used for a justification...regarding territorial arrangements and political powers in a final settlement of the Cyprus problem.”⁹⁶

It is also important to understand that since the partition of 1974, the Greek Cypriots have made a significant economic recovery.⁹⁷ According to George Stavri’s research paper entitled “AN ECONOMIC VISION FOR CYPRUS: THE GREEK CYPRIOT EXPERIENCE,” the Greek Cypriot gross domestic product (GDP) “per capita” went from approximately \$4000 in 1974 to over \$23,000 in 2005.⁹⁸ However, the Turkish Cypriots did not have the same success. According to Stavri’s research paper, an international embargo on Turkish Cyprus made Turkey their only trading partner, resulting in an GDP of “4409 dollars in 2002.”⁹⁹

In April 2003, twenty-nine years after the partitioning of Cyprus, the Turkish Cypriot government in an unexpected move, opened the main checkpoint in the capital of Nicosia in a move to “build confidence between the divided communities.”¹⁰⁰ This move came one week after the “Greek Cypriots signed the European Union accession treaty paving the way for EU membership.”¹⁰¹ Greek Cyprus joined the EU one year later on 1 May 2004.¹⁰² In the days leading up to Greek Cyprus joining the EU, a referendum was held in both Greek and Turkish

⁹⁶ Council of Europe Report. "Doc. 9799 Colonisation by Turkish settlers of the occupied part of Cyprus," Section II, Para 42.

⁹⁷ George Stavri. "AN ECONOMIC VISION FOR CYPRUS: THE GREEK CYPRIOT EXPERIENCE." *European Stability Initiative*. Unknown.
http://www.esiweb.org/pdf/esi_turkey_tpq_id_50.pdf (accessed January 25, 2009), 3. At the time of his research paper, George Stavri was the British EU Presidency’s Officer in Cyprus (reference p. 1 of report).

⁹⁸ Ibid, 3.

⁹⁹ Ibid, 4.

¹⁰⁰ BBC News Channel. "Emotion as Cyprus border opens." *BBC News Channel*. April 23, 2003.
<http://news.bbc.co.uk/1/hi/world/europe/2969089.stm> (accessed January 25, 2009).

¹⁰¹ Ibid.

¹⁰² BBC News. "Country Profile: Cyprus." *BBC News*. November 20, 2008.
http://news.bbc.co.uk/2/hi/europe/country_profiles/1016541.stm (accessed January 25, 2009).

Cyprus to vote on reunification.¹⁰³ 65 percent of Turkish Cypriots voted for reunification while 76 percent of Greek Cypriots voted against it.¹⁰⁴

There was a universal expression of disappointment over these results from both Greek and Turkish Cypriot leadership, the EU and even Secretary General Kofi Annan.¹⁰⁵ However, both sides still appeared to be cautiously moving forward. In March 2007, the Greek Cypriot government demolished the wall on Ledra Street in the capital of Nicosia going one step further than the Turkish Cypriot opening of this checkpoint in 2003.¹⁰⁶ While the destruction of the wall was good news, the actual re-opening of the street came with conditions to the Turkish Cypriot government.¹⁰⁷ It was not until one year later in March 2008, after a change in Greek Cypriot government that the street was actually re-opened.¹⁰⁸ While the barriers are coming down, there is no permanent solution yet between Greek and Turkish Cyprus. As of September 2008, discussions with the assistance of an UN special envoy continue.¹⁰⁹

Over the years, the Greek Cypriots have thrived economically while the Turkish Cypriots have been isolated. The initial move by the Turkish Cypriots to open the main checkpoint in Nicosia came at a time when Greek Cyprus was joining the EU, highlighting their own isolation from economic opportunity. This acceptance of Greek Cyprus into the EU also highlighted the problems of Turkey, the sole sponsor of Turkish Cyprus's right to exist. Turkey had been trying, unsuccessfully, to gain entry into the EU for years. The president of the European Union has told

¹⁰³ BBC News. "Country Profile: Cyprus."

¹⁰⁴ BBC News. "EU pledges aid for Turkish Cyprus." *BBC News*. April 26, 2004. <http://news.bbc.co.uk/2/hi/europe/3660171.stm> (accessed January 25, 2009).

¹⁰⁵ BBC News. "In quotes: Cyprus unification fails." *BBC News*. April 24, 2004. <http://news.bbc.co.uk/2/hi/europe/3656653.stm> (accessed January 25, 2009).

¹⁰⁶ Morgan, Tabitha. "Symbolic Nicosia wall comes down." *BBC News*. March 9, 2007. <http://news.bbc.co.uk/2/hi/europe/6434919.stm> (accessed January 25, 2009).

¹⁰⁷ Ibid.

¹⁰⁸ Daniel Howden. "Europe's last divided city in sight of peace." *The Independent*. March 20, 2008. <http://www.independent.co.uk/news/world/europe/europes-last-divided-city-in-sight-of-peace-798406.html> (accessed January 20, 2009).

¹⁰⁹ BBC News. "Cyprus rivals begin talks." *BBC News*. September 3, 2008. <http://news.bbc.co.uk/2/hi/europe/7595359.stm> (accessed January 25, 2009).

the Turkish government “that a solution to the division of Cyprus would be beneficial to Turkey’s EU accession bid.”¹¹⁰ So, there seems to be a clear economic incentive for both Turkey and Turkish Cyprus to work toward a permanent agreement to reintegrate the two halves of Cyprus.

In closing this section on Cyprus, it is of value to compare the circumstances of Northern Ireland with those of Cyprus. Much like Northern Ireland, a divided Cyprus continues toward a permanent resolution of their differences. But, one of the most noticeable differences between the two situations is that Northern Ireland managed to establish and keep alive a peace agreement while keeping their ‘peace walls’ while Cyprus is removing their ‘Green Line’ without a peace agreement in place. Even though the ‘Green Line’ was up for almost 29 years, there was enough incentive on both sides to begin its removal prior to a formal peace agreement.

While the Greek Cypriots do not seem comfortable with reunification based on their rejection of the UN referendum, there was enough public support or more correctly, the absence of protests to allow the Greek Cypriot leadership to bring down the wall in Nicosia. From the Turkish Cypriot perspective, progress over protection seems to be the driving factor for both their well-being as well as Turkey’s. However, the Greek Cypriot perspective seems to be more complex. They have not voiced opposition to the removal of the ‘Green Line’, but have shown concerns over the details of reunification. It has been said that their opposition to reunification could be “attributed largely to the supposed failure of the plan to guarantee adequate restitution for the 170,000 individuals displaced by the 1974 Turkish invasion.”¹¹¹ If this is the case, then the Greek Cypriot perspective is really one of progress over protection as well, explaining the lack of opposition to the removal of the ‘Green Line’.

¹¹⁰ Keesing's World News Archive Staff. "Cyprus reunification efforts." *International Relations and Security Network*. August 22, 2008. <http://www.isn.ethz.ch/isn/Current-Affairs/Security-Watch/Detail/?ots591=4888CAA0-B3DB-1461-98B9-E20E7B9C13D4&lng=en&id=90349> (accessed January 25, 2009).

¹¹¹ Keesing's World News Archive Staff. "Cyprus reunification efforts."

Iraq

There have been several different types of security barriers used for different purposes in Iraq during Operation IRAQI FREEDOM (OIF). This study assumes that the reader has some familiarity with the history of OIF and therefore has provided even less historical details than both the Northern Ireland and Cyprus case studies. The specific Iraq case studies addressed here concern the situations in Fallujah, Mosul and Baghdad that occurred during the 2007 surge deployment of U.S. forces. These situations were selected because each highlights one of two aspects in the use of security barriers, (1) to surround an entire city to control access as a method of population control and (2) within a city's boundaries to separate warring neighborhoods or factions within neighborhoods.

Fallujah

This discussion on the use of security barriers in Fallujah covers the time period from the beginning of the surge, approximately January 2007 to October 2008. During this period, U.S. forces made a systematic effort to restrict access to the city of Fallujah as well as dividing the city interior "into intimately patrollable precincts."¹¹² In both cases, concrete Jersey and Texas barriers were used to wall off portions of the city, with the primary goal being to establish security within the city.¹¹³ Jersey and Texas barriers are temporary concrete safety barriers normally used in the U.S. to separate highway traffic.¹¹⁴ The specific goal of the barriers surrounding the city was to keep al-Qaeda out.¹¹⁵ Inside the city, the barriers "divided the city

¹¹² Michael J. Totten. "Hope for Iraq's Meanest City." *City Journal*. 2008. http://www.city-journal.org/2008/18_2_fallujah.html (accessed February 8, 2009).

¹¹³ Ibid.

¹¹⁴ Charles F. McDevitt. "Basics of Concrete Barriers." U.S. Department of Transportation Federal Highway Administration website. <http://www.tfhrc.gov/pubrds/marapr00/concrete.htm> (accessed 15 May 2009).

¹¹⁵ Charles Levinson. "Fallujah safer but residents still lack basic services." *USA Today*. January 24, 2008. http://www.usatoday.com/news/world/iraq/2008-01-23-fallujah_N.htm (accessed February 8, 2009).

into nine gated communities, each with its own joint security stations staffed by U.S. troops and Iraqi police.”¹¹⁶ Each gated community has its own checkpoints for entry and exit making it difficult for weapons smugglers to transit the city and for car bombers to strike targets.¹¹⁷

Returning to the 12 questions established earlier in this study to structure further discussion of Fallujah, the security barriers in Fallujah have characteristics of two types of internal security barriers. The barriers surrounding the city were used as an insurgency/terrorism security barrier and the barriers internal to the city were there to provide security to each neighborhood much like a class/race/crime security barrier would. In the case of Fallujah, the security provided to each neighborhood also served to disrupt the criminal aspects of the insurgency like smuggling or acts of violence. The internal barriers of Fallujah were intended to be temporary. “Eventually, the plan is to tear down the barriers one at a time to allow the city to gradually return to normal and end the state of martial law.”¹¹⁸ This, in fact, has occurred with the Marines removing all barriers during the Fall of 2008 and handing over control of Anbar province, to include Fallujah, to Iraqi authorities on September 1, 2008.¹¹⁹

The successful reduction in violence and transfer of authority to the Iraqi government was attributed to the tactics of the surge; however, this is an incomplete answer. The surge did provide more U.S. forces and dispersed these forces into the community in order to provide direct security to the population.¹²⁰ But in Fallujah, these efforts coincided with the creation of the Anbar Awakening, a Sunni movement to counter the terrorism of al-Qaeda.¹²¹ The leaders of the

¹¹⁶ Sudarsan Raghavan. "In Falljuah, Peace Through Brute Strength." *Washington Post website*. March 24, 2008. http://www.washingtonpost.com/wp-dyn/content/article/2008/03/23/AR2008032301990_pf.html (accessed February 8, 2009).

¹¹⁷ Michael J. Totten. "Hope for Iraq's Meanest City."

¹¹⁸ Darrin Mortenson. "How to Resurrect Fallujah." *Time Magazine website*. October 28, 2007. <http://www.time.com/time/world/article/0,8599,1677146,00.html> (accessed February 8, 2009).

¹¹⁹ Robert H. Reid. "Iraqis take control of once bloody Anbar province." *USA Today website*. September 1, 2008. http://www.usatoday.com/news/world/2008-09-01-4110462503_x.htm (accessed February 8, 2009).

¹²⁰ Michael J. Totten. "Hope for Iraq's Meanest City."

¹²¹ Ibid.

Anbar Awakening in Fallujah, a predominately Sunni town, allied themselves with the U.S. forces and the Iraqi Police in order to regain control of Fallujah.¹²² As the U.S. and Iraqi security presence increased, the population became more cooperative and as security was established, the U.S. focus shifted from security to attempts to restore services to the community.¹²³ While the population of Fallujah appeared to accept the presence of the U.S. forces and the security measures; there was a growing desire verbalized to have the U.S. forces leave as security was established.¹²⁴ With the transfer of control on September 1, 2008, the U.S. presence was consolidated to the western desert base of Al Asad and away from the Anbar province population areas.¹²⁵

The three most apparent causes of the success of Fallujah can reasonably be tied to the surge buildup, the tactics of dispersed U.S. forces integrated with Iraqi forces in conjunction with the use of population control measures and the Sunni resurgence as represented by the Anbar Awakening. The end result was that security was established to such a level that the security barriers of Fallujah were removed. However, it is important to understand that the situation in Fallujah was unusual in that there are no significant sectarian issues since Fallujah is predominately a Sunni town where 95 per cent of their police force is also Sunni united against an al-Qaeda in Iraq that is often characterized as “foreign fighters and radicals.”¹²⁶ In essence,

¹²² Compilation of three sources: (1) Michael J. Totten. "Hope for Iraq's Meanest City," and (2) Sudarsan Raghavan. "In Falljuah, Peace Through Brute Strength," and (3) David J. Morris. "Fallujah catches its breath." *Salon.com*. August 21, 2007. <http://www.salon.com/news/feature/2007/08/21/fallujah/> (accessed February 8, 2009).

¹²³ Compilation of two sources: (1) James Janega. "Security payoff in Fallujah The Marines' presence is shrinking as the former insurgent bastion transforms." *Chicago Tribune Archives*. October 14, 2007. http://archives.chicagotribune.com/2007/oct/14/news/chi-fallujah_bdoct14 (accessed February 7, 2009) and (2) David J. Morris. "Fallujah catches its breath."

¹²⁴ James Janega. "Security payoff in Fallujah The Marines' presence is shrinking as the former insurgent bastion transforms."

¹²⁵ Jennifer Griffin. "Last One Turn Out the Lights: Marines Quietly Begin Leaving Bases in Iraqi Cities." October 17, 2008. <http://www.foxnews.com/story/0,2933,439612,00.html> (accessed February 7, 2009).

¹²⁶ Compilation of two sources: (1) Sudarsan Raghavan. "In Falljuah, Peace Through Brute Strength," (2) David J. Morris. "Fallujah catches its breath."

Fallujah is a fairly homogeneous city, which is very different from the next Iraq case study, Mosul.

Mosul

Similar to Fallujah, Mosul has also seen security berms used to surround the city.¹²⁷ The time period for this discussion regarding Mosul is from approximately December 2007 to the present. In December 2007, U.S. forces spent eight days repairing an old berm built in 2005 to limit insurgent flow into the city, primarily foreign fighters who used to drive across the desert to enter the city.¹²⁸ This berm is approximately 50 kilometers long and “ties into natural obstacles, checkpoints, or COPs (Combat Outposts).”¹²⁹ This berm is called the “Riyadh Line” named after the Iraqi commander of Ninewa operations, Lieutenant General Riyadh.¹³⁰

Internal to the city, the security plan has primarily focused on adding checkpoints and more COPs, “in addition to the 20 that are already in place.”¹³¹ Unlike the Fallujah security plan, there has been a reluctance to use security barriers because of the city populations’ expected adverse reaction to them. Brigadier General Khazraji, an Iraqi Army commander in Mosul, was quoted as saying in response to a plan to use security barriers inside Mosul that “This is the best plan to control the terrorists,” he said. “But if we do this plan and divide the city, Mosul is not like Baghdad. People are going to get mad and we might have riots.”¹³²

¹²⁷ Bill Roggio. “Walling Mosul.” *The Long Way Journal*. March 11, 2008. http://www.longwarjournal.org/archives/2008/03/walling_mosul.php (accessed February 7, 2009).

¹²⁸ Compilation of two sources: (1) Bill Roggio. “Walling Mosul,” and (2) Stephen Barker. “94th Engr. Bde. Builds Partnerships.” *1st Armor Division Webpage, Iron Strike Daily*. August 9, 2008. http://www.1ad.army.mil/tfi/newsletters/is/vol1_issue29_ironstrong.pdf (accessed February 7, 2009).

¹²⁹ Stephen Barker. “94th Engr. Bde. Builds Partnerships.”

¹³⁰ Ibid.

¹³¹ Sam Dagher. “U.S. sees long fight to oust Al Qaeda in Mosul.” *Christian Science Monitor website*. March 12, 2008. <http://www.csmonitor.com/2008/0312/p01s09-woiq.html?page=1> (accessed February 9, 2009).

¹³² Solomon Moore. “In Mosul, New Test of Iraqi Army.” *New York Times website*. March 20, 2008. <http://www.nytimes.com/2008/03/20/world/middleeast/20mosul.html?pagewanted=1> (accessed February 9, 2009).

The primary threat to Mosul is an al-Qaeda effort to keep Mosul as their “last urban stronghold.”¹³³ This is complicated by the additional problem that al-Qaeda has received a more supportive welcome in the past by the majority Sunni community that comprises 60 per cent of Mosul’s population.¹³⁴ The Sunni majority lives primarily on the western side of Mosul and the Iraqi police in Mosul are primarily Sunni.¹³⁵ The main opposition to the Sunni majority is the Kurdish minority comprising 25 per cent of Mosul’s population which lives predominately on the eastern side of Mosul.¹³⁶ The Iraq Army deployed to Mosul is predominately Kurdish.¹³⁷ So, the conflict dynamics within Mosul are complex, with not only al-Qaeda trying to maintain a presence in Iraq but also a complex power struggle between the Sunnis and Kurds for control of Mosul.

With a clearer understanding of the specific dynamics within Mosul, this study will discuss the impacts of the security berm surrounding Mosul. The primary purpose of the recreation of the berm is to keep out insurgent infiltration into Mosul. This purpose is identical to Fallujah’s external berm and would also be described by this study’s classification as an insurgency/terrorism security barrier. While there was no source found stating the long-term plans for the security berm, it is safe to assume that maintaining a 50 kilometer berm in the desert surrounding a city of 1.5 million people is a temporary security measure.

Regarding the decision-making process of re-establishing the berm, the concept has been credited to Lieutenant General Riyadh, the commander of Ninewa operations, the province that

¹³³ Sam Dagher. "U.S. sees long fight to oust Al Qaeda in Mosul."

¹³⁴ Sam Dagher. "U.S. sees long fight to oust Al Qaeda in Mosul."

¹³⁵ Bill Murray. "Mosul conflict ebbs after five-year battle between Coalition, insurgents for control." *The Long War Journal website*. July 24, 2008.

http://www.longwarjournal.org/archives/2008/07/mosul_conflict_ebbs.php (accessed February 9, 2009).

¹³⁶ Compilation of two sources: (1) Sam Dagher. "U.S. sees long fight to oust Al Qaeda in Mosul," and (2) Jane Arraf. "As Iraq calms, Mosul remains a battle front." *Christian Science Monitor website*. December 17, 2008. <http://www.csmonitor.com/2008/1217/p01s01-wome.html?page=1> (accessed February 9, 2009).

¹³⁷ Jane Arraf. "As Iraq calms, Mosul remains a battle front."

includes Mosul.¹³⁸ This security berm, being outside the city and not providing any daily negative impact on the population of Mosul, does not seem to have generated any reported controversy. The leadership position from both the Sunni and Kurdish perspectives seems to be focused primarily on establishing security and control within the city in a competition for power prior to the scheduled elections in January 2009.¹³⁹

Irrespective of the troubles al-Qaeda can cause, most see the battle for control over Mosul becoming a Sunni and Kurdish fight that has the U.S. military concerned.¹⁴⁰ General Raymond Odierno, commander of U.S. forces in Iraq, has “acknowledged that Mosul is one place where Americans could remain. ‘There are still some issues in Mosul that we have to work through,’ said Odierno.”¹⁴¹ Therefore it is likely the security berm will remain for the foreseeable future as the situation between Sunni and Kurdish Iraqis does create opportunities for al-Qaeda to exploit. For the last case study within this examination of the use of security barriers in Iraq, this study now returns to the situation in Baghdad described in the introduction.

Baghdad

The security barriers erected in Baghdad were part of the 2007 Baghdad security plan at the beginning of the surge. These barriers have been unpopular among the Iraqi leadership and people, but they have also been successful, being considered one of the major contributing factors in an 80 percent reduction in attacks in the Baghdad area.¹⁴² These barriers were one of several population control measures applied during Operation Fardh Al-Qanoon, which was the name for

¹³⁸ Stephen Barker. "94th Engr. Bde. Builds Partnerships."

¹³⁹ Kim Gamel. "Iraq city of Mosul key electoral battlefield." *Fox News website*. January 30, 2009. <http://www.foxnews.com/wires/2009Jan30/0,4670,MLIraqMosulTensions,00.html> (accessed February 9, 2009).

¹⁴⁰ Ibid.

¹⁴¹ Jane Arraf. "As Iraq calms, Mosul remains a battle front."

¹⁴² Aws Qusay. "Attacks in Baghdad Fall 80 Percent." *Reuters*. February 16, 2008. <http://www.reuters.com/article/worldNews/idUSL1880448320080216> (accessed January 19, 2009).

the Iraqi Government led Baghdad security plan.¹⁴³ This study discusses the use of these security barriers and their impacts from the period of January 2007 to the present. This time period covers the beginning of what is generally accepted to be the surge of U.S. combat forces as attributed to both President Bush announcing a change in strategy in Iraq and General Petraeus taking command over U.S. forces in Iraq.¹⁴⁴ General Petraeus was quoted as saying that “We must focus on population security, particularly in Baghdad, to give the Iraqi government the breathing space it needs to become more effective.”¹⁴⁵

In April 2007 the first of several “gated communities” as defined by then Lieutenant General Odierno, were started as part of the Baghdad security plan.¹⁴⁶ The first security barrier erected was a three mile blast wall around the neighborhood of Adhamiyah, a Sunni neighborhood in a Shia area as a way to stop Shia sectarian violence.¹⁴⁷ Brigadier General Campbell, the deputy commander of U.S. forces in Baghdad was quoted as saying that “At least 10 Baghdad neighborhoods are slated to become or already are gated communities.”¹⁴⁸ As Odierno stated in his editorial to the Los Angeles Times with respect to Baghdad’s walls, “they are being put up to protect the Iraqi population by hindering the ability of terrorists to carry out

¹⁴³ Joseph Anderson and Gary Volesky. "A Synchronized Approach to Population Control." *Military Review*, July-August 2007, 101.

¹⁴⁴ Kimberly Kagan. "From 'New Way Forward' to New Commander." *Institute for the Study of War Iraq Project*. March 1, 2007. <http://www.understandingwar.org/report/new-way-forward-new-commander> (accessed February 10, 2009), 1. Dr. Kagan is a military historian who has taught at the U.S. Military Academy. “She is currently an affiliate of the Olin Institute of Strategic Studies at Harvard University.” Excerpt taken from Institute for the Study of War website at <http://www.understandingwar.org/people>.

¹⁴⁵ Fisher-Thompson, Jim. “Baghdad Security Tops U.S. Agenda, General Petraeus Tells Senators.” Media Newswire website. January 2007. http://media-newswire.com/release_1041947.html (accessed May 18, 2009).

¹⁴⁶ Ray Odierno. "In defense of Baghdad's 'walls'." *Los Angeles Times website*. April 25, 2007. <http://www.latimes.com/news/opinion/la-oe-odierno25apr25,0,3126287.story?coll=la-opinion-center> (accessed February 10, 2009).

¹⁴⁷ Monte Morin. "Under cover of night, Baghdad wall is built." *Stars and Stripes website*. June 6, 2007. <http://www.stripes.com/article.asp?section=104&article=46439> (accessed February 10, 2009).

¹⁴⁸ Karin Bruilliard. "'Gated Communities' for the War-Ravaged." *The Washington Post website*. April 23, 2007. <http://www.washingtonpost.com/wp-dyn/content/article/2007/04/22/AR2007042201419.html> (accessed February 10, 2009).

the car bombings and suicide attacks that are taking the lives of innocent civilians.”¹⁴⁹ As the walls were established, they were credited by the U.S. military for “disrupting the movement and supply routes of the Sunni militants of al-Qaeda in Iraq and the Shiite militiamen of the so-called special groups.”¹⁵⁰

Returning to the framework of the 12 questions developed for this study, the Baghdad walls provide functions that fit three of the descriptive classifications of this study. They do, in certain locations, separate Sunni and Shia thereby hindering sectarian violence. They are an anti-insurgency/terrorism barrier but also hinder criminal activities like smuggling in support of either sectarian groups or insurgent activities. The Baghdad walls, like the examples of Fallujah and Mosul, were also meant to be temporary. U.S. Ambassador Ryan Crocker has said "It is in no-one's intention or thinking that this is going to be a permanent state of affairs."¹⁵¹ The barriers have now been in place since April 2007 and, as previously mentioned, have been one of the factors attributed to the 80 percent reduction in attacks.

While the perspective of the U.S. leadership, both civilian and military, regarding the use of the barriers is clear, the Iraqi reaction has been much more mixed. The Iraqi parliament objected to the construction of the security barriers as did Sunni and Shiite clerics with the Sunni clerics reported as calling the barriers a form of sectarian discrimination.¹⁵² One man's “gated community” can seem like a ghetto to those inside the barrier. The initial reaction from the Iraqi

¹⁴⁹ Ray Odierno. "In defense of Baghdad's 'walls'."

¹⁵⁰ Associated Press. "Baghdad's walls keep peace but feel like prison." *USA Today website*. June 27, 2008. http://www.usatoday.com/news/world/iraq/2008-06-27-iraq-inside-walls_N.htm (accessed February 10, 2009).

¹⁵¹ BBC News. "'Critical time' for Iraq security." *BBC News website*. April 23, 2007. http://news.bbc.co.uk/2/hi/middle_east/6582797.stm (accessed February 10, 2009).

¹⁵² The Associated Press/Fox News. *Iraq Parliament Objects to Baghdad Walls*. May 12, 2007. <http://www.foxnews.com/story/0,2933,271859,00.html> (accessed January 18, 2009).

population was also reported as negative; press reports over time, however, have shown an appreciation for the increased security the barriers provided.¹⁵³

There have not been any specific press reports regarding ongoing discussions to remove the security barriers in Baghdad. However, Anderson and Volesky have made clear: “the Iraqi Government and the coalition will define the conditions that must be met before the population control measures are reduced.”¹⁵⁴ On October 17, 2008, the Multi-National Force-Iraq (MNF-I) website published a press release stating that the security barriers in the neighborhood of Doura were being removed and replaced by a “more permanent security infrastructure,” in essence the large, concrete blast walls were being removed for a “hybrid construction that is half wall and half railing.”¹⁵⁵ The MNF-I press release also stated that it will “take eight months to a year to remove all of the barriers from Doura.”¹⁵⁶

With all the sectarian violence that has plagued Baghdad for the last few years, what conditions or circumstances changed to allow the security barriers to be taken down in Doura? According to the New York Times article, “As Fears Ease, Baghdad Sees Walls Tumble,” “American commanders concede the risks, but contend that the changes are worthwhile given the potential payoff.”¹⁵⁷ Lieutenant Colonel Tim Watson, the commander of the battalion responsible

¹⁵³ Compilation of three sources: (1) The Associated Press/Fox News. *Iraq Parliament Objects to Baghdad Walls*, and (2) Associated Press. “Baghdad’s walls keep peace but feel like prison.” and (3) Anthony Shadid. “Baghdad a city divided, with walls at every turn.” *Boston.com (The Boston Globe)*. January 4, 2009. http://www.boston.com/news/world/middleeast/articles/2009/01/04/baghdad_a_city_divided_with_walls_at_every_turn/ (accessed January 19, 2009).

¹⁵⁴ Joseph Anderson and Gary Volesky. “A Synchronized Approach to Population Control,” 103.

¹⁵⁵ Compilation of two sources: (1) Multi-National Division Baghdad Public Affairs. “Blast wall removal demonstrates progress in Baghdad.” *Operation Iraqi Freedom website*. October 17, 2008. http://www.mnf-iraq.com/index.php?option=com_content&task=view&id=23065&Itemid=128 (accessed February 9, 2009) and (2) Alisa Rubin, Stephen Farrell, Sam Dagher, and Erica Goode. “As Fears Ease, Baghdad Sees Walls Tumble.” *The New York Times*. October 10, 2008. <http://www.nytimes.com/2008/10/10/world/middleeast/10walls.html?partner=rssnyt> (accessed January 19, 2009).

¹⁵⁶ Multi-National Division Baghdad Public Affairs. “Blast wall removal demonstrates progress in Baghdad.”

¹⁵⁷ Alisa Rubin, Stephen Farrell, Sam Dagher, and Erica Goode. “As Fears Ease, Baghdad Sees Walls Tumble.”

for Doura said, "We've got to balance that: security with economic concerns."¹⁵⁸ While the theme of security versus economy is similar to the study's continued reference to protection versus progress, there are other contributing factors to the increased security occurring in Baghdad.

There are two prevalent factors, in addition to the surge of U.S. forces that have impacted the security situation in Baghdad.¹⁵⁹ First, the continuing growth and stabilizing influence of the primarily Sunni Awakening movement that started in Anbar province has had a positive impact in reducing violence.¹⁶⁰ Second, the increasing size and capability of the National Police force has also had a positive impact on security in Baghdad.¹⁶¹ The end result -- that there has been a significant reduction in violence in Baghdad -- has created the opportunity to remove barriers in places like Doura.

Combining the original unpopularity of the security barriers among the Iraqi leadership and population with the increased security in Baghdad, it appears that more of the security barriers are to be removed. Currently, the 1st Cavalry Division serves as Multi-National Division-Baghdad (MND-B), and its Division Engineer, Lieutenant Colonel James Raymer, reports that the Baghdad Operations Command in coordination with MND-B are having barriers that block roads removed to restore traffic flow.¹⁶² The Baghdad Operations Command, commonly referred

¹⁵⁸ Alisa Rubin, Stephen Farrell, Sam Dagher, and Erica Goode. "As Fears Ease, Baghdad Sees Walls Tumble."

¹⁵⁹ Ibid.

¹⁶⁰ Compilation of two sources: (1) Alisa Rubin, Stephen Farrell, Sam Dagher, and Erica Goode. "As Fears Ease, Baghdad Sees Walls Tumble," and (2) New York Times. *Awakening Movement in Iraq*. September 22, 2008. http://topics.nytimes.com/top/news/international/countriesandterritories/iraq/awakening_movement/index.html?inline=nyt-classifier (accessed March 15, 2009).

¹⁶¹ Alisa Rubin, Stephen Farrell, Sam Dagher, and Erica Goode. "As Fears Ease, Baghdad Sees Walls Tumble."

¹⁶² E-mail correspondence with Lieutenant Colonel James Raymer, Division Engineer, 1st Cavalry Division and Multi-National Division-Baghdad, March-April 2009. LTC Raymer provided current specifics of the ongoing removal of security barriers within the Baghdad area. In sum, there is an ongoing effort by U.S. forces to remove barriers at the behest of the Iraq Government. Security barriers along roads are being removed to restore traffic flow. The security barriers that were placed around neighborhoods are

to as the BOC, is the senior command and control element for Iraq security forces within the city.¹⁶³ LTC Raymer also reports that security barriers protecting neighborhoods are being removed in areas where the assessed security situation allows.¹⁶⁴ However, many of the neighborhood security barriers are to remain for the foreseeable future.¹⁶⁵ The determining factor in the situation within Baghdad is that where there is no perceived security benefit to maintaining the barriers, they are being removed.¹⁶⁶ However, where there are still perceived security benefits from the barriers surrounding neighborhoods, the barriers are to remain.¹⁶⁷

being removed in areas where the assessed security situation allows. Therefore, some neighborhood security barriers are being removed, but many of the neighborhood security barriers are to remain for the foreseeable future.

¹⁶³ Fred W. Baker III. "Iraqi Forces Take Control of Baghdad Security." U.S. Department of Defense website. March 2, 2007. <http://www.defenselink.mil/news/newsarticle.aspx?id=3246> (accessed May 15, 2009).

¹⁶⁴ E-mail correspondence with LTC Raymer

¹⁶⁵ Ibid.

¹⁶⁶ E-mail correspondence with LTC Raymer.

¹⁶⁷ Ibid.

Analysis

Highlighting the characteristics of each case study's situation, one can posit the conditions required as potential prerequisites for the removal of physical security barriers. As evidence from the case studies suggests, each one is unique and the variables of each specific situation are complex. What is also clear is that not all the case studies are success stories, meaning that not every case study showed a positive end state at the time of this study. Finally, it is also clear that not every case study even when successful, achieved this end state in a methodical, reasoned approach. To provide a framework for the assessment of these case studies, this study applies two constructs for analysis in addition to the author's own observations.

First, this study borrows from Peter Wallensteen's book, *Understanding Conflict Resolution*, the three components of conflict as the initial framework for analysis. These three components are (1) actors, (2) incompatibility, and (3) actions.¹⁶⁸ This study begins the analysis of each case study by discussing the actors, the incompatibility and the actions in each situation. While this study is borrowing the three components of a conflict from *Understanding Conflict Resolution*, this study does not delve into the details of conflict resolution as it applies to each of these case studies. This is too complex a subject and beyond the scope of this study. This study only focuses on the conditions present or those assessed as missing or in interference with the removal of the security barriers as determined by the author within the framework of Wallensteen's three components.

The second construct for analysis is ten conditions for the removal of interface barriers in Northern Ireland as established by Mr. Tony Macaulay, an independent development and

¹⁶⁸ Peter Wallensteen. *Understanding Conflict Resolution*. London: Sage Publications, 2007, 13-14.

management consultant who is involved in resolving the Northern Ireland interface barriers.¹⁶⁹

The term interface barrier is another term that is used in Northern Ireland for the 'peace walls'.¹⁷⁰

Macaulay's ten conditions represent a list of conditions that must be met based on his experiences working in Northern Ireland. Due to the violent nature of the conflict in Northern Ireland during the 30 years of 'the troubles', these conditions are thorough and are used as a checklist to further analyze the conditions present in each of the case studies used in this study. For the reader's reference, these ten conditions and a discussion on Macaulay's paper, "A Process for Removing Interface Barriers," is provided in Appendix E. The ten conditions are also reproduced below for the reader.

Macaulay's Ten Conditions

1. A sustained period of political stability
2. A sustained period of a substantial reduction in violent interface incidents, particularly during the summer period
3. Sustained contact, dialogue and discussion between community leaders on both sides of the interfaces
4. Reaching the 'tipping point,' when key stakeholders see the benefits of removing interface barriers as outweighing the benefits of maintaining them¹⁷¹
5. A high level of confidence in the policing of interface areas
6. Ongoing community, social, educational and economic development and the regeneration of interface areas
7. Effective youth work strategies in place in interface communities

¹⁶⁹ Tony Macaulay. "A discussion paper proposing a five phase process for the removal of 'peace walls' in Northern Ireland." *Macaulay Associates Network*. July 2008. http://www.macaulayassociates.co.uk/pdfs/peace_wall.pdf (accessed January 22, 2009), 8.

¹⁷⁰ Tony Macaulay. "A discussion paper proposing a five phase process for the removal of 'peace walls' in Northern Ireland," 3.

¹⁷¹ The term 'tipping point' is not Macaulay's idea, but from Malcolm Gladwell's book *The Tipping Point*. Macaulay confirmed this via e-mail correspondence. For more information on Gladwell's concept see: Gladwell, Malcolm. Website: <http://www.gladwell.com/tippingpoint/index.html>. For the purpose of this monograph, a distinction will be made in reference to the 'tipping point' by referring to Macaulay's ten conditions with the understanding that this is a concept borrowed from Gladwell, but is in relation to the removal of security barriers only.

8. Both support for the process and engagement in the process by interface residents (including children and young people), elected representatives, government bodies and civic society
9. A high level of confidence among interface residents that the outcome of the process will be a lasting improvement in safety, security and quality of life
10. Adequate resources to support the implementation of the process¹⁷²

Upon reviewing Macaulay's ten conditions it appears that his conditions also fit within the framework of Wallensteen's three conflict components of actors, incompatibilities and actions. Or more precisely, Macaulay has considered the various actors, their incompatibilities and the absence of potentially instigating actions as conditions for the removal of interface barriers in Northern Ireland. While these ten conditions were developed specifically for Northern Ireland, they do comprise the most thorough list of considerations discovered by the author and therefore provide a useful tool for the analysis of all the case studies in this monograph. Since the case studies do not always meet all the conditions on Macaulay's list, only the conditions that are pertinent are discussed in the analysis. Also, in the interest of brevity, this section does not review the specifics of each case study as provided in the previous section or in the amplifying appendices.

Northern Ireland

In Northern Ireland, the two principal actors in this conflict are the Catholic Nationalist population and their political leaders opposed to the Protestant Unionist population and their political leaders. A third influential actor is the British government and the British Army presence in Northern Ireland as a security force. The Clinton Administration had a small, but critical role in brokering the peace agreement, but the U.S. involvement since that time has no significance to this study. The incompatibility of the conflict is the partisan and sectarian

¹⁷² Tony Macaulay. "A discussion paper proposing a five phase process for the removal of 'peace walls' in Northern Ireland," 4.

differences between the nationalist Catholics and the unionist Protestants in a battle for control of Northern Ireland. History shows that there is a long history of dislike, prejudice and segregation between the two populations. As for the actions, there is also a long history between the two populations of violence towards each other. There is also a recent history of cooperation between the leadership of both populations as the two sides adhered to the formal power sharing arrangement as stipulated by the Belfast peace agreement.¹⁷³

As for the characteristics of this situation, the fact is the ‘peace walls’ remain in Northern Ireland even with a formal peace agreement and a government based on power sharing. As mentioned in the case study discussion, it appears that both populations, when surveyed, want the walls to come down, but not just yet because they do provide a sense of security to both sides.¹⁷⁴ Even as the Catholic population has thrived when compared to the Protestant population, there was not considered to be a significant difference in the two populations’ perspective of the ‘peace walls’.¹⁷⁵ It is also apparent from the research that the Northern Ireland political leadership is engaged in ways to “create the conditions” to eliminate the walls.¹⁷⁶ But, in contrast to both the populations’ feelings and the leaderships’ intent, a new barrier was erected as recently as 2008.¹⁷⁷ With this understanding, the author has the following observations.

First, the overall impression of the situation in Northern Ireland is one of caution. The thirty years of ‘the troubles’ still appears to haunt the memories of both the population and the leadership and their approach to the removal of the ‘peace walls’. What this caution highlights is

¹⁷³ Shawn Pogatchnik. “10th Anniversary of Belfast Peace Deal.”

¹⁷⁴ (U.S.-Ireland Alliance 2008) U.S.-Ireland Alliance. "Belfast Residents Asked If Peace Lines Should Come Down." *U.S.-Ireland Alliance Press Release*. February 4, 2008. <http://www.us-irelandalliance.org/wmspage.cfm?parm1=779> (accessed January 24, 2009).

¹⁷⁵ E-mail correspondence with Mr. Tony Macaulay confirmed this fact. To quote: “The poll showed slightly more support for walls coming down in Catholic areas -although the difference is less than 10%... one of the most interesting findings of the Millward Brown poll was that the differences between the two communities was not greater.”

¹⁷⁶ Office of the First Minister and Deputy First Minister. "Northern Ireland Assembly Debates." *Theyworkforyou.com*. June 23, 2008. <http://www.theyworkforyou.com/ni/?id=2008-06-23.7.28> (accessed January 24, 2009).

¹⁷⁷ Shawn Pogatchnik. “Despite peace, Belfast walls are growing in size and number.”

the broader placement of any conflict within the historical and cultural context of the affected actors. For Northern Ireland's Catholic and Protestant populations a cautious approach appears to be preferred to a violent relapse.

Second, the variable of time has created an interesting dilemma for the actors in this conflict. While it has been almost forty years since the creation of the first 'peace wall', it appears that time has not healed the underlying partisan/sectarian ill will. The passage of time could instead be establishing a sense of normalcy to the 'peace walls' creating an unintended permanence to these structures.

Third, the success of the 'peace walls' in providing security has become one of the default solutions in conflict areas over the years as the walls were formalized and erected in conflict areas over a period of decades. In Northern Ireland, the formalization of the barriers into permanent walls was accomplished by the British Army and not the local populations. The local populations built temporary barriers segregating themselves, but it was a concerned peacekeeping force that established permanence to the 'peace walls'.¹⁷⁸ Was this an easier decision because of the third party role of the British army? If so, is there a lack of appreciation to the negative impacts on populations from the perspective of a third party? This analysis now refers to Macaulay's conditions for further analysis.

While many of Macaulay's conditions are present in Northern Ireland, there are four of Macaulay's conditions that are problematic in reference to the situation in Northern Ireland. These are, in abbreviated form, (1) "confidence in the policing of the interface areas," (2) "engagement in the process by interface residents," (3) "high level of confidence among interface residents" for "lasting improvement" and (4) "reaching the 'tipping point'" with regard to the

¹⁷⁸ Roxanna McDonald. *Introduction to Natural and Man-made Disasters and their Effects on Buildings: Recovery and Prevention*. Oxford: Architectural Press, 2003, 140.

benefits to the removal of the barriers versus keeping them.¹⁷⁹ The reality of the current situation is that neither Catholic nor Protestant populations have enough involvement in the removal of the barriers to create enough confidence in their own security if the 'peace walls' were removed; thus Macaulay's 'tipping point' has not been reached.¹⁸⁰ The concept of a 'tipping point' warrants further discussion and the circumstances in Cyprus also led to a 'tipping point' that is discussed further in the next section.

Cyprus

In Cyprus, there are four principal actors, the Greek Cypriots and Greece on one side and Turkish Cypriots and Turkey on the other. The one additional actor with some influence was the British government and army. The incompatibility of the conflict was the partisan and sectarian differences between the Greek Cypriots and their sponsors the Greeks versus the Turkish Cypriots and their sponsors the Turks. Unlike the situation in Northern Ireland, the partisan/sectarian conflict between the populations of Cyprus seems to be a post WWII development as a byproduct of the Greek Cypriot push for independence.¹⁸¹ However, once begun, the actions of each population against each other were violent and included an aggressive segregation of the two populations, to include the relocation of individuals and the physical separation of the two sides as represented by the 'Green Line'.

As for the characteristics of the situation in Cyprus, this situation like the one in Northern Ireland is far from being permanently resolved. However, in Cyprus, the 'Green Line' has been

¹⁷⁹ Tony Macaulay. "A discussion paper proposing a five phase process for the removal of 'peace walls' in Northern Ireland, 4."

¹⁸⁰ To reiterate from a previous footnote, the term 'tipping point' is not Macaulay's idea, but from Malcolm Gladwell's book *The Tipping Point*. Macaulay confirmed this via e-mail correspondence. For more information on Gladwell's concept see: Gladwell, Malcolm. Website: <http://www.gladwell.com/tippingpoint/index.html>. For the purpose of this monograph, a distinction will be made in reference to the 'tipping point' by referring to Macaulay's ten conditions with the understanding that this is a concept borrowed from Gladwell, but is in relation to the removal of security barriers only.

¹⁸¹ Eric Solsten, Editor. *Cyprus a country study*. Washington, D.C.: Library of Congress, 1993, 25-32.

opened for cross border commerce in certain locations and in the capital of Nicosia, the barrier has been removed in at least one location, all without a permanent agreement in place.¹⁸² The specific circumstances leading to this situation appear to have been instigated by the Greek Cypriot acceptance into the European Union. This highlighted both the economic disparity between the two sides and Turkey's own frustrations with their attempts to gain acceptance into the European Union. These two circumstances along with the stabilizing factor of time seem to have instigated from the Turkish Cypriot and Turkish sides a desire to find a more acceptable, permanent solution to the 'Green Line'.

While the economic disparity between the two populations can be attributed to one population's desire to normalize their border, this desire is not shared by the other population as evidenced by the referendum vote. While 65 percent of Turkish Cypriots favored reunification, 76 percent of Greek Cypriots did not.¹⁸³ From a Greek Cypriot perspective, there is not any positive value to reunification. It is hard to imagine a permanent solution to Cyprus that does not address the fact that 78% of the land in Turkish Cyprus belonged to Greek Cypriots prior to the forced portioning of Cyprus by Turkey.¹⁸⁴

The current situation in Cyprus regarding a permanent resolution could best be described as tenuous; however, there are some observations and potential conditions for consideration regarding the circumstances in Cyprus. First, it appears that an overriding incentive or perceived need on one side can overcome the fears of compromised security by the removal of a barrier. However, it also appears that the actor instigating the removal of the barrier cannot ignore the

¹⁸² Daniel Howden. "Europe's last divided city in sight of peace." *The Independent*. March 20, 2008. <http://www.independent.co.uk/news/world/europe/europes-last-divided-city-in-sight-of-peace-798406.html> (accessed January 20, 2009).

¹⁸³ BBC News. "EU pledges aid for Turkish Cyprus." *BBC News*. April 26, 2004. <http://news.bbc.co.uk/2/hi/europe/3660171.stm> (accessed January 25, 2009).

¹⁸⁴ The Economist Special Report. "EU Enlargement No Love Lost." *Economist website*. May 29, 2008. http://www.economist.com/specialreports/displaystory.cfm?story_id=11436638 (accessed March 14, 2009).

original grievances of the reluctant actor for lasting success to occur. Second, it could also be inferred that in the situation on Cyprus, the passage of time not only served to create the economic disparity between the two sides, but also allowed for the evolution of both sides with how they see themselves, not only within the island of Cyprus, but how the two sponsoring nations of Greece and Turkey see themselves within the context of Europe. It is too simplistic to infer that time heals all wounds, but what time does allow to occur is a redefining of each individual actor and an evolution of each actor's interests with the passage of time.

In reference to Macaulay's conditions, none of the conditions that required any engagement by either side with the other occurred prior to the initial opening of the 'Green Line' in Nicosia in 2003. The two conditions that were in place were (1) "a sustained period of political stability," and (2) "a sustained period of a substantial reduction in violent interface incidents."¹⁸⁵ The one other condition that was assessed to have been met was "reaching the 'tipping point', when key stakeholders see the benefits of removing interface barriers as outweighing the benefits of maintaining them."¹⁸⁶ In the previous section on Northern Ireland, a return to Macaulay's concept of the 'tipping point' was promised and the remainder of this discussion on Cyprus focuses on the concept of the 'tipping point'.

In actuality, the concept of the 'tipping point' was developed by the author, Malcolm Gladwell. However, in the context of interface barriers, this paper will refer to the 'tipping point' as Macaulay's concept. Macaulay's tipping point is an interesting concept and has validity as a construct for assessing an actor's, or stakeholder's, desire to remove a barrier. At what point or under what circumstances does an actor's scale tip over to barrier removal versus barrier security or as developed at the beginning of this study, from the fundamental perspective of progress over protection? If a mediating party has an understanding of each actor's tipping point, any attempts

¹⁸⁵ Tony Macaulay. "A discussion paper proposing a five phase process for the removal of 'peace walls' in Northern Ireland," 4.

¹⁸⁶ Ibid, 4.

at a permanent solution should begin with that understanding and the possible gap between two actor's tipping points. What also warrants further consideration with regard to the concept of the tipping point is what happens when only one actor has achieved their tipping point and the other actor is a reluctant participant, as evidenced by the ongoing situation in Cyprus.

The last consideration regarding the concept of the 'tipping point' is how to assess an actor's tipping point with regards to that actor's risk tolerance. Upon initial assessment, it seems reasonable to assume that an actor's risk tolerance would affect their 'tipping point', with the understanding that the more risk tolerant an actor is, the more likely they are to tip toward barrier removal rather than maintaining the status quo. In the two situations, in Northern Ireland and Cyprus, there are differing degrees of risk tolerance. In the case of Northern Ireland, their history of violence seems to have created a risk tolerance level bordering on risk aversion. However, in the Cyprus case, the Turkish Cypriots' risk tolerance appears more liberally applied with respect to the initial opening of the 'Green Line' in 2003. In the following section, this study will again visit the 'tipping point' with regards to risk tolerance over the decision to remove barriers in Iraq.

Iraq

In the initial description of the three case studies for Iraq, each location, Fallujah, Mosul and Baghdad were discussed separately. In the analysis, this format is also used due to the unique circumstances and conditions regarding each location in Iraq.

Fallujah

In Fallujah, there were three principal actors, the Sunni Iraqis that constituted the predominant majority of the population in Fallujah, al-Qaeda and U.S. forces. The incompatibility of the conflict was a combination of insurgency/terrorist activity and criminal activity as created by the al-Qaeda fight for dominance of the Sunni population over the

traditional Sunni leadership as represented by the Anbar Awakening and their allies, the U.S. forces. The actions in this case were violent as al-Qaeda tried to create further instability.

There were two overriding factors to the success of this situation. First, the U.S. forces' decision to place both an external barrier surrounding the city of Fallujah, as well as internal barriers within the city to impede al-Qaeda movements and activity. The U.S. forces, partnered with their Iraqi security forces counterparts, dispersed within the now compartmentalized city to more aggressively attempt to reestablish security within the city. Second, was the reassertion of control by Sunni leadership within the Anbar Awakening to regain control of Fallujah along with their willingness to cooperate with the U.S. and Iraqi security forces.

Regarding specific observations over the success in Fallujah, it is first important to understand that the competing actor for control was not a separate population, but a terrorist group. In Fallujah, the population and the local leadership is predominately Sunni.¹⁸⁷ Therefore, the battle for control of Fallujah was a battle for providing security or losing security of one population. The other significant observation is that the U.S. forces, like the British army in Northern Ireland was a third party actor. They, like the British resorted to the use of concrete barriers out of a need for security; however, the U.S. forces had the distinct advantage of a dramatic turnaround in the security environment which allowed them to maintain the security barriers only long enough to establish security.

Continuing the analysis with a review of the conditions as established by Macaulay, the situation in Fallujah is different because there were not two disparate populations competing for power. Therefore the, establishment of a secure environment may have been more heavily influenced by only the contributing factors of numbers of violent incidents rather than any criteria having to do with sectarian or partisan relationships between leaders or populations. However,

¹⁸⁷ Michael J. Totten. "Hope for Iraq's Meanest City."

Macaulay's conditions are broad in nature and still have value as an analysis tool and so will also be applied to this analysis of the success of Fallujah.

There are two of Macaulay's conditions that are applicable to the situation in Fallujah. They are (1) "adequate resources to support the implementation process," and (2) "support for the process by interface residents."¹⁸⁸ The combination of the U.S. surge forces, Iraqi police and neighborhood watchmen, created a force large enough to begin securing Fallujah.¹⁸⁹ As the influence of the tribal leadership's new alignment with the U.S. began to take hold, the population's cooperation with the U.S. and Iraqi security forces also followed. The end result was a successful conclusion to U.S. involvement in Fallujah, which has not been the case in Mosul.

Mosul

In Mosul, there are six primary actors. The largest and most powerful actor is the Sunni population which comprises approximately 60 percent of the city's population.¹⁹⁰ From this population stems the second actor, the Iraqi police, who are predominately Sunni.¹⁹¹ The third actor and the most dangerous one is al-Qaeda, which has found a cooperative environment within the Sunni population of Mosul.¹⁹² The fourth actor is the Kurdish population which comprises approximately 25 percent of Mosul.¹⁹³ The fifth actor is the Iraqi Army which is predominately Kurdish.¹⁹⁴ The last actor is the U.S. forces. So, with six main actors, the situation in Mosul is extremely complex.

¹⁸⁸ Tony Macaulay. "A discussion paper proposing a five phase process for the removal of 'peace walls' in Northern Ireland," 4.

¹⁸⁹ Compilation of two sources: (1) Sudarsan Raghavan. "In Fallujah, Peace Through Brute Strength," and (2) David J. Morris. "Fallujah catches its breath."

¹⁹⁰ Sam Dagher. "U.S. sees long fight to oust Al Qaeda in Mosul."

¹⁹¹ Bill Murray. "Mosul conflict ebbs after five-year battle between Coalition, insurgents for control."

¹⁹² Sam Dagher. "U.S. sees long fight to oust Al Qaeda in Mosul."

¹⁹³ Jane Arraf. "As Iraq calms, Mosul remains a battle front."

¹⁹⁴ Ibid.

There are two main incompatibilities in Mosul that have compounded the lack of security there. The first incompatibility is between Sunnis and Kurds. This sectarian incompatibility is prevalent between the two populations or any interaction between Sunni or Kurd dominated organizations. The second incompatibility is between al-Qaeda and anyone that opposes them. The resultant actions within the city have tended to be violent and tended to be sectarian whether they are al-Qaeda derived or instigated by other actors' attempts to gain or maintain power.

As for the characteristics of the situation in Mosul, it is a large city with strategic importance to the Sunnis, the Kurds and al-Qaeda. The external security berm that was meant to impede the flow of terrorists into the city from the outside seems to be failing when contrasted to the continued lack of security within the city. There is no published controversy over the security berm, but there seems to have been an intentional choice made by the Iraqi Army leadership not to follow the Baghdad and Fallujah models of walling off neighborhoods within the city.¹⁹⁵ As the U.S. forces approach a June 30, 2009 deadline to leave all Iraqi cities, the military leadership operating within Mosul are wondering if the Iraqi government will ask them to stay.¹⁹⁶

The overriding observation in this situation regarding Mosul is how much longer will the security situation be allowed to erode before more drastic security measures are taken. Based on the success of barriers within other Iraqi cities, it will be interesting to see if security barriers are eventually used inside Mosul. The one other observation is in regards to how complex the problems within Mosul are. Mosul is a strategic city and whether al-Qaeda survives the surge or not, the problems between the Sunnis and the Kurds are not resolved. Ultimately, the prognosis for peace in Mosul is not good.

¹⁹⁵ Solomon Moore. "In Mosul, New Test of Iraqi Army." *New York Times website*. March 20, 2008. <http://www.nytimes.com/2008/03/20/world/middleeast/20mosul.html?pagewanted=1> (accessed February 9, 2009).

¹⁹⁶ Lara Jakes. Associated Press. "Violence in Mosul worries Iraqis." *Durango Herald website*. March 10, 2009. http://www.durangoherald.com/sections/News/2009/03/10/Violence_in_Mosul_worries_Iraqis/ (accessed March 15, 2009).

In keeping with the format for analysis, Macaulay's conditions were again reviewed with respect to the situation in Mosul. None of the conditions were met in regards to the security situation in Mosul, again with the observation being that Mosul's security situation appears to still be eroding and therefore not a candidate for discussion of any conditions regarding the removal of security measures. This section will now analyze the last case study, where there has been success in re-establishing security, Baghdad, Iraq.

Baghdad

In Baghdad, there are seven primary actors. The two largest and most important actors are the Sunni and Shia populations living within the city. Directly linked to the Sunni population are the Sons of Iraq, a predominately Sunni security force originally under U.S. pay, but now under the pay of the Iraqi government.¹⁹⁷ For the sake of brevity, the fourth actor is labeled Iraqi security forces, originally being predominately Iraqi Army forces, but in Baghdad that has slowly been shifted to the Iraqi police.¹⁹⁸ The fifth actor is U.S. forces. The two remaining actors are al-Qaeda, which are primarily Sunni and the Shiite militiamen of the 'special groups'.¹⁹⁹

There were two main incompatibilities behind the conflict in Baghdad. One was the al-Qaeda or 'special group' sponsored terrorism and the second was the sectarian violence between Sunnis and Shias. For the sake of brevity, this is a very simple categorization of a complex problem and the reader needs to understand that there were many layers of incompatibility influencing Baghdad during the period addressed in this study. As for the actions, there were significant levels of violence against the population and against any formal security group, whether it was U.S., Iraqi government or Sons of Iraq.

¹⁹⁷ Greg Bruno. "Finding a Place for the 'Sons of Iraq'." *Council on Foreign Relations website*. January 9, 2009. <http://www.cfr.org/publication/16088/> (accessed March 16, 2009).

¹⁹⁸ Daniel Blottenberger. "Iraqi police now Baghdad's first line of defense." *U.S. Central Command website*. September 14, 2008. <http://www.centcom.mil/en/news/iraqi-police-now-baghdads-first-line-of-defense.html> (accessed March 16, 2009).

¹⁹⁹ Associated Press. "Baghdad's walls keep peace but feel like prison."

In regards to the characteristics of the situation in Baghdad, the ‘Baghdad Walls’ were collectively criticized by both Sunni and Shia populations and leadership.²⁰⁰ However, the security barriers worked. They are credited with having a dramatic impact on helping re-establish security in Baghdad. Now, approximately two years after the initiation of the first ‘gated communities’ as defined by Lieutenant General Odierno, the security barriers are coming down along roadways and around some neighborhoods.²⁰¹ However, for security reasons, many neighborhood security barriers will remain.²⁰²

In addressing the situation in Doura, American commanders were credited with conceding the risks because of the “potential payoff,” with the battalion commander responsible for Doura describing the need to balance “security with economic concerns.”²⁰³ The initial observation in regards to the situation in Doura is similar to the observation offered during the analysis of the ‘tipping point’ in discussing the situation in Cyprus. It appears that there was enough confidence in the security situation to accommodate an increased risk tolerance in hopes of the bigger reward of increased progress in the form of economic gains for the community. It appears from the additional discussion with LTC Raymer, that there are other neighborhoods emerging as ready for the removal of their security barriers.

A second observation regarding this specific concept of increasing acceptable risk for a greater return has to do with a counter-intuitive but still valid premise. This premise is that with the reduction of security measures comes an increase in progress, which fosters a greater sense of community commitment to maintain this progress and as a byproduct creates within a community a resistance to forces attempting to diminish or destroy that progress. In sum, a reduction in physical security may create a community more resistant to behavior that will marginalize their

²⁰⁰ The Associated Press/Fox News. *Iraq Parliament Objects to Baghdad Walls*.

²⁰¹ Compilation of two sources: Odierno, Ray. "In defense of Baghdad's 'walls'," and e-mail correspondence with LTC Raymer

²⁰² E-mail correspondence with LTC Raymer.

²⁰³ Alissa Rubin, Stephen Farrell, Sam Dagher, and Erica Goode. "As Fears Ease, Baghdad Sees Walls Tumble."

security. The risk in this situation is the confidence in the population's resiliency to violence as the impetus for a reduction in security measures.

Continuing with the concept of increased risk tolerance, there is one additional observation. Dr. Kimberly Kagan writes in her report "Enforcing the Law: The Baghdad Security Plan Begins" that "mixed neighborhoods in Iraq have existed for centuries, and have rarely been a source of widespread violence."²⁰⁴ She attributed much of the current violence in Iraq to groups who had the dual purpose of attempting to incite retaliatory attacks and affect American public opinion.²⁰⁵ From the perspective of the removal of the security barriers in Baghdad or in any other situation, an understanding of the historical compatibility of two actors in conflict seems relevant to assessing the likelihood of continued conflict subsequent to the removal of the barriers. In the case of Baghdad, one could assume that if the instigating actors were removed from the situation then a community shared by two different populations would be more likely to succeed than not based on their historical behavior. In Baghdad, perhaps the neighborhood security barriers will provide the separation needed to maintain control of the security environment and to also allow the two populations to normalize their behavior prior to the removal of the security barriers. But, in the neighborhoods where the barriers have been removed, there is a separate smaller case study occurring with the removal of their security barriers. To contrast Baghdad with Belfast, the situation in Northern Ireland does not appear to share the same historical behavior. So in Baghdad, stability may allow a removal of the security barriers while in Belfast stability may not be enough. What may be required in Belfast is a change in each population's perspectives before the barriers can be removed. As the situation in Baghdad progresses this premise will be more thoroughly tested.

²⁰⁴ Kimberly Kagan. "Enforcing the Law: The Baghdad Security Plan Begins," 5. Dr. Kagan is a military historian who has taught at the U.S. Military Academy. "She is currently an affiliate of the Olin Institute of Strategic Studies at Harvard University." Excerpt taken from Institute for the Study of War website at <http://www.understandingwar.org/people>.

²⁰⁵ Kimberly Kagan. "Enforcing the Law: The Baghdad Security Plan Begins," 5

Once again, this section will return to the conditions for barrier removal as advocated by Macaulay to further analyze the Baghdad case study. Based on Colonel Raymer's statement that the Baghdad Operations Command requested that some of the neighborhood security barriers remain; the assessment is that four of Macaulay's conditions apply in the case of Baghdad.²⁰⁶ They are (1) "a sustained period of a substantial reduction in violent interface incidents," (2) "a high level of confidence in the policing of the interface areas," (3) "support for the process by interface residents, elected representatives, government bodies and civic society," (4) "adequate resources to support the implementation of the process."²⁰⁷

While the qualifier of "a sustained period" regarding violent incidents could be debated, this study contends that in relation to the recent violence in Baghdad, the reduction in violence does qualify both due to the significant reduction and the likelihood of that reduction in violence continuing. So, it appears that the circumstances for the removal of security barriers in Baghdad comes the closest of all the case studies in providing circumstances to match the conditions stipulated by Macaulay. The one additional condition that has been reached in some neighborhoods, but not in others is the 'tipping point'.

However, in an effort to maintain objectivity, Macaulay's conditions were based on a methodical process over time in order to establish the conditions necessary to bring down the interface barriers in Northern Ireland. There is no evidence either in favor or against to indicate that the government of Iraq or U.S. forces is considering these conditions in their assessment to remove the security barriers. There is just as much evidence to indicate from the Doura example, that a desire to reinvigorate their war torn capital city combined with a certain level of risk tolerance based on a dramatically improving security situation led the government of Iraq to request the removal of the barriers in Doura and in other neighborhoods. This is not a judgment

²⁰⁶ E-mail correspondence with LTC Raymer.

²⁰⁷ Tony Macaulay. "A discussion paper proposing a five phase process for the removal of 'peace walls' in Northern Ireland," 4.

in favor or against the circumstances for the removal of the barriers, but a further assessment of the validity of the specific conditions instigating the removal of the security barriers in Iraq.

In closing this section that analyzed each case study, it is evident that there are many variables to consider when assessing an actor's desire to remove a security barrier. In the final section of this study, the analysis accomplished in this section is used to determine the validity of the original hypothesis. If it is determined that there are a prerequisite set of conditions for the removal of security barriers, then the original hypothesis is validated. If the analysis cannot derive these conditions, then the hypothesis is invalidated, which brings this study to its final section.

Conclusion

In the introduction to this study, both the goal of the study and the hypothesis for analysis were established. The goal of this study was to research the use of security barriers across the world and to specifically delve into the circumstances for the removal of security barriers. The hypothesis of this study was that there are definable, prerequisite conditions or criteria that must be met before physical barriers established to provide security of a population can be removed. The underlying premise to this study's goal and hypothesis was that no matter where conflict occurred and security barriers erected, the fundamental conditions for re-establishing security and creating a hospitable environment for the removal of the barriers would be universal or at least indicate common characteristics from which could be derived common conditions or criteria.

However, from the analysis of the case studies selected for this study, it is apparent that each situation is unique and the characteristics of each situation have led to varied conditions or criteria for the removal of security barriers. In fact, what this study discovered is that there appears to be a more direct link between the removal of security barriers and risk tolerance in regards to an improved security environment, than any specific conditions or criteria as necessary underpinnings for the removal of security barriers. This link is developed in more detail later in this concluding section.

The one common condition derived from the successful case studies of Cyprus, Fallujah and Baghdad, or at least in some Baghdad neighborhoods, is an improved security environment. There were no other common conditions or criteria from the case studies that could be considered as prerequisites for the removal of security barriers. This validation of a correlation between an increased security environment and the removal of security barriers falls far short of this study's objective of discovering more significant findings as represented by additional considerations or criteria for the removal of security barriers. However, no additional common conditions or criteria were identified. Therefore, the hypothesis that there are definable, prerequisite conditions

that must be met before physical barriers established to provide security of a population can be removed is invalid, based on the analysis of this study.

What was identified in the analysis of the case studies is that there are definable variables and considerations that increase the likelihood of the successful removal of a security barrier. There are varied idealized conditions or criteria that can be derived from the works of others. Mr. Tony Macaulay's ten conditions for the removal of interface barriers in Northern Ireland probably represent one of the most complete set of theoretical conditions. There are also conditions as derived from an analysis of historical case studies. However in both cases, theory and reality, these conditions cannot be considered necessary or mandatory.

In the process of invalidating the hypothesis of this study, it became evident that there are a limited number of pertinent case studies that contribute to supporting or invalidating the premise of this study. In spite of the lack of quantity, this study was able to accomplish the overarching goal of studying security barriers and the circumstances of their existence or removal. From this analysis of the use of security barriers, this study gleaned the relevant observations regarding the future use of security barriers. In the hopes of generating further research and discussion on this topic as well as providing a summary of the most pertinent observations, the remainder of this section focuses on summarizing those observations.

The most significant observation was referred to earlier in this section. That observation being that there appears to be a strong link between removing security barriers in an improved security environment and risk tolerance rather than any other consideration. Or to better clarify this point, the decision for the removal of security barriers seems to be more of a subjective, qualitative one rather than an objective assessment of any variables. This manifested itself by a sense of initiative fueled by a desire for progress that incorporated varying degrees of risk tolerance based on the improved security environment. The more tenuous the assessment of security, the more tolerant the risk assessment seemed to be. From this observation, this study offers the following additional observations regarding risk.

With regards to more short-term situations like Fallujah, it appeared that the rapidly improving security situation also led to increased confidence by the actors in continuing that success, which then led to the acceptability of the risk in removing the barriers. For longer-term situations like Cyprus and Northern Ireland, there is not as clear an indication in the value of increased security and risk. In the case of Cyprus, the long-term stability of the situation likely enabled the confidence to begin removing the barriers. However, in Northern Ireland, there appears to be no correlation between the long-term success of having no violence and any confidence in accepting the risk of removing the security barriers. However, in all three countries, there is also a significant amount of historical and cultural context that affects the situation in each location that must be considered. It is this historical and cultural context that will be discussed next.

Most importantly, an understanding of the historical and cultural context of the conflict between the primary actors that led to the need for a security barrier is essential. This understanding assists in providing reasonable expectations regarding the use and the permanence of security barriers. As evidenced by the situation in Northern Ireland, it is not surprising considering the centuries of conflict between the Catholic and Protestant populations that there is a continued need for the barriers. In comparison, the improving situation in Doura, Baghdad could be assessed as being more likely to survive the removal of the security barriers since there is not as prevalent a history of sectarian violence in the city.²⁰⁸

It was observed that whether the differences are historical or cultural, the numbers and types of actors as participants in the conflict were also important. As long as there are two populations with differing goals, there is likely to be conflict. Mosul for example, with its sectarian and partisan differences between the Sunni and Kurd populations could continue to be problematic even with the removal of the instigating actions of al-Qaeda. Only time will tell

²⁰⁸ Kimberly Kagan. "Enforcing the Law: The Baghdad Security Plan Begins," 5.

whether the security berm around the city isolates al-Qaeda and whether the need to use barriers within the city to separate Sunni from Kurd becomes necessary. Fallujah, on the other hand showed dramatic changes in its security environment once al-Qaeda was removed as an actor in large part because there was no competing large population vying for power with the Sunni population. Once al-Qaeda was removed, so were the security barriers.

Al-Qaeda in Iraq was only one type of third party actor. Both the U.S. forces in Iraq and the British army in Northern Ireland can be categorized as third party actors. For both the U.S. and British actors, their stated goals and actions were attempts to increase security and stability. Regarding a third party actor's role in a conflict, it is assumed that this third actor can help two actors with issues that appear to have no resolution. However, what is interesting with the use of the security barriers in the case studies researched is that a third party actor was responsible for formalizing the use of security barriers in four of the five case studies. The British army fortified the 'peace walls' of Northern Ireland and U.S. forces instigated the use of security barriers in all three Iraq case studies. So, it could be inferred that a third party actor is more willing to consider more drastic measures for establishing security than the principal actors.

Another observation regarding the use of security barriers from the analysis of Northern Ireland is that once they are used with success, their continued use is more likely. Whether this has any correlation with the previous observation is purely speculative, but originally the British army and eventually the Northern Ireland government did find success in their 'peace walls', and continued to use them as a barrier to conflict. Without considering the ramifications of security barriers in each specific situation, there is a danger of selecting the easy solution. The reality is that the establishment of a security barrier is easier and cheaper than the manpower needed to establish security without the barriers in place. As a final observation with regards to the success of security barriers is the insidious reinforcement time provides to the success of the security barriers. It is this impact of time that is discussed next.

The impact of time in a conflict situation provided mixed observations. It is too simplistic to assume that the passage of time served to resolve conflict between two actors. However, it is reasonable to assume that the passage of time changes the perspectives of each actor within the context of the conflict. For example, the passage of time created a different strategic environment for both Turkish Cypriots and Turkey in regards to how they viewed the necessity of the 'Green Line'. Just as significant can be the stabilizing influence of time, both good and bad. Time and the security barrier separating them may help two actors in conflict normalize their relationship over time. However, just as likely is that two actors separated by a security barrier develop a sense of permanence over time with regard to their perspective of each other's positions in the conflict exacerbated by the lack of engagement with each other due to the security barrier.

There was one concept developed in this study that could be said to occur when the time was right and that concept was the 'tipping point'. The 'tipping point' defined by Macaulay as the point where "the benefits of removing interface barriers as outweighing the benefits of maintaining them."²⁰⁹ There were two observations from the analysis of the situation in Cyprus derived from the 'tipping point' concept. First, was the relationship between incentive or reward and risk in relation to the tipping point. For example, the Turkish Cypriots and Turks were willing to remove a security barrier in an effort to begin normalizing relations based on an incentive or potential reward. The understood incentive was that the economic opportunity of a normalized relationship with the rest of Europe would benefit both the Turkish Cypriots and Turkey. Since this action was initiated by one side with no prior coordination from the other side,

²⁰⁹ Tony Macaulay. "A discussion paper proposing a five phase process for the removal of 'peace walls' in Northern Ireland," 4. As a reminder from a previous footnote, the term 'tipping point' is not Macaulay's idea, but from Malcolm Gladwell's book *The Tipping Point*. Macaulay confirmed this via e-mail correspondence. For more information on Gladwell's concept see: Gladwell, Malcolm. Website: <http://www.gladwell.com/tippingpoint/index.html>. For the purpose of this monograph, a distinction will be made in reference to the 'tipping point' by referring to Macaulay's ten conditions with the understanding that this is a concept borrowed from Gladwell, but is in relation to the removal of security barriers only.

there was an assumed level of risk. The competing interests being the chance of reward versus the risk of the loss of security. The discovery of risk as a primary consideration in the removal of a security barrier was discussed earlier with regards to the risk of losing security for the chance of progress. The additional observation is that the balance between choosing to remove a security barrier for the incentive of reward or progress versus the risk of losing security is what defines Macaulay's 'tipping point' for an actor. The greater the chance for reward, the more liberal the risk tolerance is likely to be. This incentive or reward perspective highlighted the second observation.

The second observation was that every actor has a 'tipping point'. Related to this assumption was that if an actor's 'tipping point' is understood then it has value for a mediator or another actor attempting to resolve the conflict. Also, if all actors have a 'tipping point', then it can also be assumed that these 'tipping points' are different and that an understanding of each actor's 'tipping point' can indicate a way ahead or at least highlight the realities of resolving the conflict between the two actors.

The last observation regarding the analysis of this study had to do with the realization that sometimes the risk of removing a security barrier must also consider as a variable the chances of actually increasing the security situation. This last observation came from the current situation in Doura where U.S. commanders and Iraqi government officials are increasing their risk tolerance by removing barriers in the hopes that the reward of increased economic benefits creates a healthier and more secure environment for the population. This is counter to the protection versus progress premise discussed throughout this study. However, as long as the actors are willing to accept risk, the logic of this course of action, of removing a barrier even when the security environment is not as secure as would be preferred may be worth the payoff of increased prosperity.

Ultimately, whether one considers the dynamic as protection versus progress or progress begets protection, the case studies in this study highlighted the fact that conflict situations are too

complex to simplify into a common set of prerequisite conditions. Instead, what seemed evident from the case studies is that the underlying concept to resolving a complex conflict between actors is the ability to assess risk based on an actor's level of comfort with the level of risk they are willing to take based on the potential rewards. This applies to the conflict in general and more specifically to the removal of security barriers.

Appendix A

This is a listing of current security barriers around the world. This list is derived from a variety of sources and is not comprehensive. However, this list does give the reader a better understanding of the types of security barriers and their locations. This list was used to develop this study's security barrier classification and was also used as the initial assessment for the selection of case studies for this monograph. This list is alphabetical and does not include gated communities, but does include security barriers erected for the purpose of criminal containment. Since a variety of sources were used, each itemized security barrier is footnoted and the purpose of the barrier is described as quoted by the source, not by the classifications developed for this study.

COUNTRY(IES)	LOCATION	LENGTH	PURPOSE	STATUS
Afghanistan-Pakistan	Border between countries	Unknown, short sections along various locations	Stop militants into Afghanistan	Afghanistan is against the construction ²¹⁰
Botswana-Zimbabwe	Border between countries	300 miles	Official: prevent diseased cattle from crossing, Unofficial: prevent migration into Botswana	Zimbabwe opposes the barrier ²¹¹
Brazil	Rio de Janeiro	650 meters	Drug trafficking and gang violence	First of many barriers around "favelas" (slums) ²¹²
China-Hong Kong	Border between	30 kilometers	Stop illegal	Finished ²¹³

²¹⁰ Compilation of two sources: (1) NOW on PBS. "Walls of the World." *PBS*. August 15, 2008. <http://www.pbs.org/now/shows/432/security-walls.html> (accessed January 21, 2009) and (2) TIMESONLINE. "Afgan soldiers mass on border, ready and willing to take on old foe." *The Times*. May 19, 2007. <http://www.timesonline.co.uk/tol/news/world/asia/article1811094.ece> (accessed January 28, 2009).

²¹¹ PBS Wide Angle. "The World's Most Complex Borders." *PBS Wide Angle*. July 26, 2006. <http://www.pbs.org/wnet/wideangle/episodes/border-jumpers/the-worlds-most-complex-borders/introduction/2287/> (accessed January 28, 2009).

²¹² Tom Phillips. "Rio slum barrier plans spark outcry." *The Guardian*. January 6, 2009. <http://www.guardian.co.uk/world/2009/jan/06/brazil-rio-slum-barrier> (accessed January 28, 2009).

²¹³ Compilation of two sources: (1) CIA The World Fact Book. "Hong Kong." *CIA The World Fact Book*. January 22, 2009. <https://www.cia.gov/library/publications/the-world-factbook/print/hk.html> (accessed January 29, 2009) and (2) Howard Husock. "Controlling the Border: Lesson from Hong Kong." *Manhattan Institute - Cities on a Hill*. 2006.

	China and Hong Kong Special Administrative Region		immigration	
China-Macau	Border between China and Macau Special Administrative Region	0.34 kilometers	Border control	Finished ²¹⁴
Cyprus	Border between Greek and Turkish Cyprus	112 miles	Conflict barrier between Greek and Turkish sides	Called the "Green Line" and is slowly being taken down ²¹⁵
India-Bangladesh	Border between countries	3000 miles	Defensive and to stop illegal trade	Finished ²¹⁶
India-Pakistan	Border along disputed Kashmir and Punjab regions	1800 miles total	Stop smuggling and separatist militias	India plans to build barrier along entire border. Pakistan protests barrier as illegal ²¹⁷
Iraq	Baghdad	Several short lengths, all under 5 miles	Sectarian violence	Part of Baghdad Security Plan, considered temporary ²¹⁸
Iraq	Fallujah	Unknown	Flow of militants into/out of Fallujah and control insurgent activity inside Fallujah	Temporary earthen berm erected from approximately Jan 07 to Oct 08 ²¹⁹

http://www.citiesonahill.org/columns/2006/11/controlling_the_border_lesson.html (accessed January 21, 2009).

²¹⁴ Compilation of two sources: (1) CIA World Fact Book. "Macau." *CIA World Fact Book*. January 22, 2009. <https://www.cia.gov/library/publications/the-world-factbook/print/mc.html> (accessed January 29, 2009) and (2) Alan Tso. "Zhuhai or bust." *Macao Business*. September 1, 2007. <http://www.macaubusiness.com/index.php?id=940> (accessed January 29, 2009).

²¹⁵ Compilation of three sources: (1) PBS Wide Angle. "The World's Most Complex Borders" and (2) Tabitha Morgan. "Symbolic Nicosia wall comes down." *BBC News*. March 9, 2007. <http://news.bbc.co.uk/2/hi/europe/6434919.stm> (accessed January 25, 2009) and (3) Abigail Cutler. "Security Fences." *The Atlantic*. March 2005. <http://www.theatlantic.com/doc/200503/cutler> (accessed January 20, 2009).

²¹⁶ PBS Wide Angle. "The World's Most Complex Borders"

²¹⁷ Compilation of two sources: (1) NOW on PBS. "Walls of the World" and PBS Wide Angle. "The World's Most Complex Borders."

²¹⁸ NOW on PBS. "Walls of the World."

²¹⁹ Compilation of two sources: (1) James Janega. "Security payoff in Fallujah The Marines' presence is shrinking as the former insurgent bastion transforms." *Chicago Tribune Archives*. October 14, 2007. http://archives.chicagotribune.com/2007/oct/14/news/chi-fallujah_bdOct14 (accessed February 7, 2009) and (2) Jennifer Griffin. "Last One Turn Out the Lights: Marines Quietly Begin Leaving Bases in Iraqi Cities." October 17, 2008. <http://www.foxnews.com/story/0,2933,439612,00.html> (accessed February 7, 2009)..

Iraq	Mosul	50 kilometers	Flow of militants into/out of Mosul	Temporary earthen berm erected Dec 07 ²²⁰
Iraq-Kuwait	Border between countries	120 miles	Prevent Iraq invasion	Finished ²²¹
Iraq-Saudi Arabia	Border between countries	559 miles	Flow of militants into Iraq / Flow of refugees and smugglers into Saudi Arabia	Saudi Arabia Project, Construction just beginning ²²²
Iran-Pakistan	Border between countries	435 miles	Stop smuggling, drugs into Iran, fuel into Pakistan and stop terror attacks	Pakistan supports Iran's right to build barrier on their land ²²³
Israel-Gaza	Border with Palestinian governed Gaza	60 kilometers	To prevent terrorists from entering Israel	Finished. ²²⁴
Israel-West Bank	Border with Palestinian governed West Bank	436 miles	To prevent terrorists from entering Israel	Under construction. Opposed by UN and Palestinians ²²⁵
Italy	Padua, Via Anelli Wall	275 feet	Segregate gang violence and drug dealing	Segregated mostly African immigrant area ²²⁶
Morocco-Western Sahara	Border between Morocco and disputed Western Sahara area	1700 miles	Stop Sahwari people from entering disputed territory	Finished ²²⁷
North Korea-South Korea	Border between countries	151 miles	Conflict barrier	Finished ²²⁸
Northern Ireland	Belfast	13 miles total comprised of	Sectarian violence	Called Peace Lines, some have

²²⁰ Compilation of three sources: (1) Stephen Barker. "94th Engr. Bde. Builds Partnerships." *1st Armor Division Webpage, Iron Strike Daily*. August 9, 2008.

http://www.1ad.army.mil/tfi/newsletters/is/vol1_issue29_ironstrong.pdf (accessed February 7, 2009), (2) Bill Roggio. "Walling Mosul." *The Long Way Journal*. March 11, 2008.

http://www.longwarjournal.org/archives/2008/03/walling_mosul.php (accessed February 7, 2009) and (3) James Warden. "Troops do the dirty work to maintain berm in Mosul." *Stars and Stripes online*. May 28, 2008. <http://www.stripes.com/article.asp?section=104&article=55139> (accessed February 7, 2009).

²²¹ NOW on PBS. "Walls of the World."

²²² Compilation of two sources: (1) NOW on PBS. "Walls of the World" and (2) Linda Hurst. "The seal to the kingdom." *The Star (Toronto Star)*. October 5, 2006.

<http://www.thestar.com/comment/columnists/article/96759> (accessed January 28, 2009).

²²³ NOW on PBS. "Walls of the World."

²²⁴ Doron Almog. "Jerusalem Issue Brief - Lessons of the Gaza Security Fence for the West Bank." *Jerusalem Center for Public Affairs*. December 23, 2004. <http://www.jcpa.org/brief/brief004-12.htm> (accessed January 28, 2009).

²²⁵ NOW on PBS. "Walls of the World."

²²⁶ NOW on PBS. "Walls of the World."

²²⁷ PBS Wide Angle. "The World's Most Complex Borders."

²²⁸ Ibid

		several shorter sections		been in place since 1969 ²²⁹
Saudi Arabia-Yemen	Border between countries	Unknown, under construction	Stop weapons smuggling and terrorist infiltration	Construction started. Yemen protests construction. ²³⁰
Spain-Morocco	Surrounding city of Melilla	6 miles	Stop illegal immigrants from Morocco	Morocco opposes barrier and does not recognize Spain's sovereignty ²³¹
Spain-Morocco	Surrounding city of Ceuta	8 kilometers	Stop illegal immigrants from Morocco	Morocco opposes barrier and does not recognize Spain's sovereignty ²³²
Thailand-Malaysia	Border between countries	12 miles	Stop illegal trafficking of drugs, weapons, people	Discussions ongoing to lengthen barrier along border ²³³
United States-Mexico	Border between countries	670 miles	Stop illegal immigrants	Under construction. ²³⁴

²²⁹ PBS Wide Angle. "The World's Most Complex Borders."

²³⁰ Compilation of two sources: (1) PBS Wide Angle. "The World's Most Complex Borders" and (2) Mohammed al-Kibsi. "Saudi authorities erect barriers on Yemeni border." *Yemen Observer*. January 12, 2008. <http://www.yobserver.com/front-page/10013538.html> (accessed January 28, 2009).

²³¹ NOW on PBS. "Walls of the World."

²³² Compilation of two sources: (1) NOW on PBS. "Walls of the World" and (2) Guido Cimadomo. "Ceuta and Melilla Fences: A Defensive System." *SARAI Reader 2006*. 2006. http://www.sarai.net/publications/readers/06-turbulence/10_guido.pdf (accessed January 28, 2009).

²³³ The Independent. "How Sharon's giant fence broke down the barriers of suspicion." *The Independent - World*. March 19, 2004. <http://www.independent.co.uk/news/world/middle-east/how-sharons-giant-fence-broke-down-the-barriers-of-suspicion-566853.html> (accessed January 29, 2009).

²³⁴ Compilation of two sources: (1) PBS Wide Angle. "The World's Most Complex Borders" and (2) Eileen Sullivan. "U.S.- Mexico border fence almost complete." *Associated Press*. January 27, 2009. http://www.google.com/hostednews/ap/article/ALeqM5jE_bOUpQb6MxxSQno3N6gEdY-MAD95VN7G00 (accessed January 29, 2009).

Appendix B

This appendix provides a short historical summary leading up to the present day situation in Northern Ireland. The purpose of this short summary is to provide a reference of the history, the principal actors and their interests in Northern Ireland. The history of British claims of dominion over Ireland dates back to the 12th century.²³⁵ However, no real attempt to control Ireland occurred until Henry VIII's reign and was directly related to the Reformation and an attempt to convert the population to the English Church in the late 16th century.²³⁶ While this attempt failed, this attempt is also credited with the polarization of the population in Ireland for the Roman Catholic Church and against the Church of England, merging the religious choice with the patriotic choice against English rule.²³⁷

Succeeding his father, Henry VIII as king, Edward VI started a policy of "plantation" which was a program of giving English settlers lands confiscated "from rebellious Irish families."²³⁸ The early 17th century saw a continued plantation of Scottish Presbyterians in Ulster, Northern Ireland following the failed attempt of an Irish revolt that was defeated by the armies of Elizabeth I.²³⁹ the Irish again revolted in the mid 17th century and were again defeated, this time by the armies of Oliver Cromwell who also passed legislation allowing those that helped defeat the Irish "a share in confiscated lands."²⁴⁰ Further fighting in the late 17th century between the Catholic James I and the future William III, a protestant, created an even worse situation for

²³⁵ Richard W. Mansbach, Editor. *Northern Ireland: Half a Century of Partition*. New York: Facts on File, Inc, 1973, 1.

²³⁶ Ibid, 1.

²³⁷ Ibid, 1.

²³⁸ BBC History. *The Road to Northern Ireland, 1167 to 1921*. February 01, 2007.

http://www.bbc.co.uk/history/recent/troubles/overview_ni_article_02.shtml (accessed March 11, 2009).

²³⁹ Ibid

²⁴⁰ Ibid

the Irish population.²⁴¹ “Catholic property ownership, education and right to bear arms” were limited, dropping Catholic land ownership “to negligible levels” over the next several years.²⁴²

However, during the 18th century, even the Protestant class started to “lobby for representation in parliament, thereby sowing the early seeds of Irish nationalism.”²⁴³ In the late 18th century, the Irish Catholics again rebelled and failed with the Irish Protestants converting the failure into seats for themselves in Parliament.²⁴⁴ During the 19th century, the Irish Catholics did gain emancipation and did continue to use violence in an attempt to establish “Home Rule” for the Irish.²⁴⁵ It was during the 19th century that two important things happened. First, the creation of the revolutionary movement, the Fenians, occurred; commonly acknowledged as “the precursors of the IRA.”²⁴⁶ Second, Ulster in Northern Ireland, was “first characterized as a ‘special case’, separate from the rest of Ireland.”²⁴⁷ “Opposition to Home Rule was strongest in Ulster, where Protestants had benefited greatly from the industrial revolution and associated their economic success with being part of the British Empire.”²⁴⁸

The early 20th century was marked with repeated failures in Parliament to achieve Home Rule for the Irish.²⁴⁹ The Protestants of Ulster were very much opposed to Irish rule and both sides started to form large private armies.²⁵⁰ The Protestants, also called the Unionists, formed the Ulster Volunteer Force and the Catholics, also called Nationalists, formed the Irish Volunteers.²⁵¹ Both armies were estimated to number over 100,000 members.²⁵² In 1920, the British “weary and unable to defeat the IRA, offered a compromise...Ireland would be divided in

²⁴¹ BBC History. *The Road to Northern Ireland, 1167 to 1921*.

²⁴² Ibid

²⁴³ BBC History. *The Road to Northern Ireland, 1167 to 1921*.

²⁴⁴ Ibid

²⁴⁵ Ibid

²⁴⁶ Richard W. Mansbach. Editor. *Northern Ireland: Half a Century of Partition*, 3.

²⁴⁷ BBC History. *The Road to Northern Ireland, 1167 to 1921*.

²⁴⁸ Ibid

²⁴⁹ Ibid

²⁵⁰ Ibid

²⁵¹ Ibid

²⁵² Ibid

2 – Northern Ireland...and the Irish Free State.”²⁵³ Northern Ireland was comprised of the six “most Protestant counties of Ulster.”²⁵⁴ This partitioning of Ireland became law in May 1921.²⁵⁵

What followed for much of the remainder of the 20th century was continued conflict. In Ireland, it took over 20 years to declare the IRA dead as they had represented the strongest opposition to the partitioning of Ireland.²⁵⁶ In Northern Ireland, the IRA had a marginal impact until the late 1960s, when “the Troubles” are commonly thought to have begun in 1968, followed in 1969 by the creation of the Provisional IRA as a more violent breakaway faction of the official IRA.²⁵⁷ But, on the Protestant side, they spent the 40 plus years following the partitioning agreement consolidating their power.²⁵⁸ “The Protestants in Northern Ireland remained united with Great Britain as the only sure means of guaranteeing Protestant control.”²⁵⁹ The Orange Order became the most influential organization in Northern Ireland.²⁶⁰ The Orange Order is a Protestant organization with a history back to the late 17th century and William III, also known as William the Orange.²⁶¹ During the 20th century, “Most of the Protestant politicians have been members of the Orange Order, and the Unionists, the Protestant political party, has been dominated by Orangemen.”²⁶² The Unionist Party held power in Northern Ireland from 1921 to 1971.²⁶³

²⁵³ Richard W. Mansbach. Editor. *Northern Ireland: Half a Century of Partition*, 4.

²⁵⁴ Ibid, 4.

²⁵⁵ BBC History. *The Road to Northern Ireland, 1167 to 1921*.

²⁵⁶ Richard W. Mansbach. Editor. *Northern Ireland: Half a Century of Partition*, 4-5.

²⁵⁷ Paul Reynolds. *The IRA's history of splits*, BBC News website. March 10, 2009.
http://news.bbc.co.uk/2/hi/uk_news/northern_ireland/7934656.stm (accessed March 11, 2009).

²⁵⁸ Compilation of two sources (1) Richard W. Mansbach. Editor. *Northern Ireland: Half a Century of Partition*, 4-6 and (2) BBC History. *The Troubles, 1963 to 1985*. February 1, 2007.
http://www.bbc.co.uk/history/recent/troubles/the_troubles_article_03.shtml (accessed March 11, 2009).

²⁵⁹ Richard W. Mansbach. Editor. *Northern Ireland: Half a Century of Partition*, 5.

²⁶⁰ Ibid, 5.

²⁶¹ BBC News. *Profile: The Orange Order*. July 4, 2001.
http://news.bbc.co.uk/2/hi/uk_news/northern_ireland/1422212.stm (accessed March 11, 2009).

²⁶² Ibid

²⁶³ Mari Fitzduff. *Beyond Violence, Conflict Resolution Process in Northern Ireland*. New York: United Nations University Press, 2002, 4.

The result of this Protestant domination of Northern Ireland was the establishment of “essentially a Protestant state, which effectively discriminated against Catholics in housing, jobs, and political representation.”²⁶⁴ From the Protestant perspective, the “discrimination was valid because of their fear that Catholics were not loyal to the state, and that the very existence of Northern Ireland was threatened by what they saw as a subversive minority.”²⁶⁵ Unfortunately, what these differing perspectives have created in Northern Ireland a “divided society,” “where segregation became the norm and in which different categories of a social, political, cultural, and theological nature rarely cut across one another.”²⁶⁶ It was this segregation and discrimination that was at the heart of the Catholic push for civil rights which began in 1967 out of impatience for reform.²⁶⁷

In 1968 what were intended to be peaceful civil rights marches became violent as marchers clashed with the Royal Ulster Constabulary.²⁶⁸ Britain quickly responded with a series of reforms, however, even these reforms failed to meet the Catholic protestors demands.²⁶⁹ The situation rapidly escalated and paramilitary groups on both sides began to operate as Britain again tried reform measures to placate the Catholic protestors.²⁷⁰ This had the unintended effect of creating a Protestant backlash, leading to more violence.²⁷¹ As the violence escalated, the British Army was deployed to Northern Ireland in August 1969, further driving Catholics into the Provisional IRA with “some Catholics, fearful for their safety in the riots that followed the civil rights marches, began to ask the IRA for protection.”²⁷² “By early 1970 IRA members were

²⁶⁴ Mari Fitzduff. *Beyond Violence, Conflict Resolution Process in Northern Ireland.*, 3.

²⁶⁵ Mari Fitzduff. *Beyond Violence, Conflict Resolution Process in Northern Ireland*, 4.

²⁶⁶ *Ibid*, 4.

²⁶⁷ BBC History. *The Troubles, 1963 to 1985*.

²⁶⁸ *Ibid*

²⁶⁹ *Ibid*

²⁷⁰ *Ibid*

²⁷¹ *Ibid*

²⁷² Compilation of three sources: (1) Roxanna McDonald. *Introduction to Natural and Man-made Disasters and their Effects on Buildings: Recovery and Prevention*. 140, (2) BBC History. *The Troubles, 1963 to 1985* and (3) Mari Fitzduff. *Beyond Violence, Conflict Resolution Process in Northern Ireland*, 8.

confronting British troops who had arrived on the island to assist with riot control.”²⁷³ This escalating situation that began with the deployment of British troops in 1969 and culminated with the 1998 Belfast Agreement marks the approximate 30 year period that is commonly referred to as “the troubles” and is where the case study in the main portion of this study begins.²⁷⁴

²⁷³ Mari Fitzduff. *Beyond Violence, Conflict Resolution Process in Northern Ireland*, 8.

²⁷⁴ Encarta Encyclopedia Article. *Northern Ireland Conflict* Microsoft Encarta. 2008.
http://encarta.msn.com/encyclopedia_701767092/Northern_Ireland_Conflict.html (accessed January 23, 2009).

Appendix C

Much like the previous appendix on Northern Ireland, this appendix provides a short historical summary leading up to the present day situation in Cyprus in order to establish who the principle actors are and their interests in Cyprus. Even though Cyprus is 500 miles south-east of the Greek mainland, the largest ethnic population and the overwhelming majority are Greek Cypriots, approximately 77% of the total population of Cyprus.²⁷⁵ The Greek Cypriots are descendants of Greeks who settled on Cyprus “during the second half of the second millennium B.C.”²⁷⁶ The Greek Cypriots control the larger, southern half of Cyprus.²⁷⁷ The second largest ethnic population are the Turkish Cypriots, comprising approximately 18% of the total population.²⁷⁸ The Turkish Cypriots control the smaller northern half of the island, whose coast is only 42 miles south of Turkey.²⁷⁹

From 1571 to 1878, Cyprus was under Ottoman rule.²⁸⁰ In 1878, Britain was ceded administrative control of Cyprus from the Ottoman Empire.²⁸¹ In 1914, the British annexed Cyprus at the start of World War I and in 1925, Cyprus became a British Crown Colony.²⁸² Over the next 35 years of British rule, the Greek Cypriot desire for enosis, the union of Cyprus with Greece, came to the forefront.²⁸³ The Turkish Cypriots preferred to remain under British rule or as a second choice, partition, called taksim, with their portion of Cyprus as part of Turkey.²⁸⁴

²⁷⁵ Sezai Ozcelik. "An Analysis of the Cyprus Conflict with a Psychoanalytical Approach." *The Journal of Turkish Weekly*. March 31, 2000. <http://www.turkishweekly.net/article/96/an-analysis-of-the-cyprus-conflict-with-a-psychoanalytical-approach.html> (accessed January 25, 2009), 2.

²⁷⁶ Eric Solsten, Editor. *Cyprus a country study*. Washington, D.C.: Library of Congress, 1993, 54.

²⁷⁷ Sezai Ozcelik. "An Analysis of the Cyprus Conflict with a Psychoanalytical Approach," 2.

²⁷⁸ Ibid, 2.

²⁷⁹ Ibid, 2.

²⁸⁰ Eric Solsten, Editor. *Cyprus a country study*, 17, 20.

²⁸¹ Ibid, 19-20.

²⁸² Ibid, 21.

²⁸³ Ibid, 21-26.

²⁸⁴ Ibid, xxiv.

In 1960 a compromise solution was brokered, creating the independent Republic of Cyprus.²⁸⁵ This compromise solution was created by Britain, Greece and Turkey during the London and Zurich Accords of 1959 and 1960.²⁸⁶ “The accords prohibited Enosis and taksim and introduced a bicomunal/federal solution for the island. Britain, Greece and Turkey had a right to intervene, unilaterally or together, in order to restore the state of affairs in the island.”²⁸⁷ The actual creation of Cyprus was based on three separate treaties; the Treaty of Guarantee, the Treaty of Alliance and the Treaty of Establishment.²⁸⁸ There are two significant ramifications of these treaties. First, the government of Cyprus was required to have a Greek Cypriot president and a Turkish Cypriot vice president, a council of ministers consisting of 7 Greek Cypriots and 3 Turkish Cypriots and a House of Representatives of 50 members, also with the same seven to three ratio.²⁸⁹ Second, Britain was given sovereignty over two military bases on the southern coast of Cyprus.²⁹⁰

The impact of these three treaties in creating Cyprus is at the heart of the current situation in Cyprus. The Greek Cypriots were dissatisfied because of the large share of participation and control the Turkish Cypriots were given in the government; especially when compared to their overall percentage of the population. This led to a period from 1963 to 1974 of “intercommunal violence” and the physical segregation of the two populations.²⁹¹ This culminated in 1974 when a Greek military sponsored coup changed the government of Greece. This coup instigated Turkish fears of enosis, causing Turkey to invade Cyprus and take control of approximately 37% of Cyprus.²⁹² This created the north-south partition of Cyprus that exists today.²⁹³

²⁸⁵ Eric Solsten, Editor. *Cyprus a country study*, xxi.

²⁸⁶ Sezai Ozcelik. "An Analysis of the Cyprus Conflict with a Psychoanalytical Approach," 3.

²⁸⁷ Ibid, 3.

²⁸⁸ Eric Solsten, Editor. *Cyprus a country study*, xxi.

²⁸⁹ Ibid, 165-166.

²⁹⁰ Ibid, xxii.

²⁹¹ Sezai Ozcelik. "An Analysis of the Cyprus Conflict with a Psychoanalytical Approach," 3.

²⁹² Ibid, 3.

²⁹³ Eric Solsten, Editor. *Cyprus a country study*, xxvi.

What also happened was an almost complete ethnic separation of the two populations. According to a Council of Europe report entitled “Colonisation of Turkish settlers of the occupied part of Cyprus,” “Immediately before the conflict, in 1973, about 162 041 Greek Cypriots lived in the northern part of the island, and approximately 72 000 Turkish Cypriots lived in the southern part.”²⁹⁴ This same report also states that “Since 1974, a reduction of the Greek Cypriot population in the northern part of the island by over 99%” and “Also the Turkish Cypriot population living in the Greek Cypriot zone was considerably reduced as a result of transfers carried out by UN or the ICRC, and following negotiations in Vienna in early August 1975.”²⁹⁵ The end result of these relocations according to the Library of Congress country study on Cyprus that “As of late 1989, only 611 Greek Cypriots lived under Turkish occupation...Only about 100 Turkish Cypriots remained in the south.”²⁹⁶

In addition to the relocation of populations based on ethnicity, Turkey also physically partitioned Cyprus,

“Turkey built a barrier along the Green Line, with concrete walls, barbed-wire fencing, military outposts, and some minefields. The barrier is now 187 miles long and splits the capital, Nicosia, in two. Turkey maintains approximately 30,000 troops in the north, many of them stationed along the barrier. Additionally, United Nations peacekeeping forces maintain a presence along the Green Line.”²⁹⁷ (Author’s note: This source’s distance is incorrect, the distance is actually closer to 112 miles or 180 km)²⁹⁸

The label of the “Green Line” has its history in the Greek Cypriot leadership request for British military support to maintain the peace in 1963.

²⁹⁴ Council of Europe Report. “Doc. 9799 Colonisation by Turkish settlers of the occupied part of Cyprus.” *Parliamentary Assembly Council of Europe*. May 2, 2003. <http://assembly.coe.int/Documents/WorkingDocs/doc03/EDOC9799.htm> (accessed January 25, 2009).

²⁹⁵ Ibid

²⁹⁶ Eric Solsten, Editor. *Cyprus a country study*, 221.

²⁹⁷ PBS Wide Angle. “The World’s Most Complex Borders: Cyprus.” *Public Broadcasting Service*. July 26, 2005. <http://www.pbs.org/wnet/wideangle/episodes/border-jumpers/the-worlds-most-complex-borders/cyprus/2321/> (accessed January 25, 2009).

²⁹⁸ Abigail Cutler. “Security Fences.” *The Atlantic*. March 2005. <http://www.theatlantic.com/doc/200503/cutler> (accessed January 20, 2009).

The British commanding officer, Major General Young, used a green pencil to subdivide the Cyprus capital, Nicosia for the purpose of establishing the separation of Greek and Turkish Cypriots.²⁹⁹ As the situation in Cyprus worsened, the possibility of a United Nations peacekeeping operation was considered and requested in February 1964.^{300 301} By March 1964, the United Nations Peacekeeping Force in Cyprus (UNFICYP) was a reality and eventually deployed along the entire ceasefire line across the island.^{302 303} UNFICYP still exists today.³⁰⁴

While there is no evidence to indicate whether Turkey considered the “Green Line” temporary or permanent, there are other indicators that show that Turkey’s strategic plan was to establish a more permanent influence on Cyprus. The Council of Europe report “Colonisation by Turkish settlers of the occupied part of Cyprus” stated that “Turkish figures show at least 31 000 settlers. The Turkish Cypriot and Turkish press have given far larger estimates for Turkish settlers in the occupied area including figures as high as 50 000, 80 000 or even 100 000.”³⁰⁵ This report also documents the eased process for attaining Turkish Cypriot nationality and identifies that the colonization process was made worse by what the report states as “the continuous outflow of the indigenous Turkish Cypriot population from the northern part. Their number decreased from 118 000 in 1974 to an estimated 87 600 in 2001. In consequence, the settlers outnumber the indigenous Turkish Cypriot population in the northern part of the island.”³⁰⁶ The overriding concern of the report being best summarized by this statement:

²⁹⁹ Carter, David. "The United Nations Force in Cyprus since 1964." *Britain's Small Wars*. Unknown. <http://www.britains-smallwars.com/cyprus/Davidcarter/UNFICYP.html> (accessed January 25, 2009).

³⁰⁰ UNFICYP. "About UNFICYP." *United Nations Peacekeeping Force in Cyprus*. Unknown. http://www.unficy.org/nqcontent.cfm?a_id=778&tt=graphic&lang=l1 (accessed January 25, 2009).

³⁰¹ Ibid

³⁰² Ibid

³⁰³ Ibid

³⁰⁴ Ibid

³⁰⁵ Council of Europe Report. "Doc. 9799 Colonisation by Turkish settlers of the occupied part of Cyprus."

³⁰⁶ Ibid

“Change in the demographic structure of Cyprus already underway, creates a real threat that in the long-term the considerable increase in the numbers of the Turkish-speaking population might be used for a justification of the inordinate claims of the Turkish side regarding territorial arrangements and political powers in a final settlement of the Cyprus problem.”³⁰⁷

It is also important to understand that since the partition of 1974, the Greek Cypriots have made a significant economic recovery.³⁰⁸ From business projects in the Gulf States to the export of agricultural products to the movement of Lebanese and Russian business to Cyprus due to their own country’s turmoil, the sum total was a positive economic impact on Cyprus.³⁰⁹ According to George Stavri’s research paper entitled “AN ECONOMIC VISION FOR CYPRUS: THE GREEK CYPRIOT EXPERIENCE,” “In 1974 the GDP per capita among Greek Cypriots stood at nearly 4,000 dollars. In 2005, it stands above 23,000 dollars.”³¹⁰ However, the Turkish Cypriots did not have the same success. Again, to quote Stavri’s research paper:

“The international embargo on the Turkish Cypriot community, at the behest of the Republic of Cyprus, removed any possibility of trade the Turkish Cypriots could have with the rest of the world, except with Turkey. Turkey became Turkish Cypriots’ lifeline during the long and tranquil but economically difficult period of 1974-2003. In GDP per capita terms, the Turkish Cypriots had in 1974 a low of 1,800 dollars and slowly increased that over almost thirty years to 4,409 dollars in 2002.”³¹¹

The economic result of the partitioning of Cyprus led to a prosperous Greek Cyprus and a struggling Turkish Cyprus.

³⁰⁷ Council of Europe Report. "Doc. 9799 Colonisation by Turkish settlers of the occupied part of Cyprus."

³⁰⁸ George Stavri. "AN ECONOMIC VISION FOR CYPRUS: THE GREEK CYPRIOT EXPERIENCE." *European Stability Initiative*. Unknown.
http://www.esiweb.org/pdf/esi_turkey_tpq_id_50.pdf (accessed January 25, 2009), 3-4.

³⁰⁹ Ibid, 3-4.

³¹⁰ Ibid, 3.

³¹¹ Ibid, 4.

Appendix D

This appendix on gated communities may seem a divergent path from this study's thesis; however, there is value added in providing as background information a discussion on the similarities in certain types of gated communities and their residents' demands for security. According to Blakely and Snyder's well known work, *Fortress America*, security was assessed to be 'very important' to 70% of surveyed residents' decision to live in a gated community.³¹² Because of this common need for security, gated communities and more severe uses of security barriers do have some common characteristics. Therefore, this appendix will briefly delve into the study of gated communities to better understand the dynamics driving this need to create physical barriers within communities.

The overriding tension with the growth of gated communities is very similar to the tension derived from Untermeyer's analysis of Frost's poem "Mending Wall." In both cases it is the tension between protection and progress or Ignatieff's 'lesser evil' and the balance between liberty and security. Or as Blakely and Snyder discuss in *Fortress America*,

"Gated communities manifest a number of tensions: between exclusionary aspirations rooted in fear and protection of privilege and the values of civic responsibility; between the trend toward privatization of public services and the ideals of the public good and general welfare; and between the need for personal and community control of the environment and the dangers of making outsiders of fellow citizens."³¹³

With an understanding of these tensions, this appendix will rely on *Fortress America* as the baseline reference document for defining and categorizing gated communities.

Blakely and Snyder say, "Gated communities are residential areas with restricted access in which normal public spaces are privatized. They are security developments with designated perimeters, usually walls or fences, and controlled entrances that are intended to prevent

³¹² Edward J. Blakely and Mary Gail Snyder. *Fortress America: Gated Communities in the United States*. Washington, D.C.: Brookings Institute Press and Lincoln Institute of Land Policy, 1997, 126.

³¹³ Ibid, 3.

penetration by nonresidents.”³¹⁴ Blakely and Snyder categorize gated communities into three main categories: lifestyle communities, prestige communities and security zone communities.³¹⁵ This appendix will only delve further into the details of security zone communities, where the “fear of crime and outsiders is the foremost motivation for defensive fortification.”³¹⁶ Blakely and Snyder make another distinction with respect to security zone communities in that they are not built by developers, but by residents in an effort to “fend off or regain control from some outside threat.”³¹⁷

This outside threat is fear of crime, both real and perceived.³¹⁸ The barriers used to protect neighborhoods include inner city neighborhoods “trying to regain control of their shared territory.”³¹⁹ Based on the descriptive classification established in this study, security zone gated communities are internal class/race/crime security barriers. The issue of the permanence of these barriers is extremely complex. In the United States, both the development of a new gated community or the creation of a security zone community by adding barricades to existing streets, goes through some type of municipal approval process.³²⁰ Blakely and Snyder report that the addition of street barricades and the privatization of public streets does tend to create more debate and can often be controversial.³²¹ The end result is that there are too many different varieties of gated solutions from temporary to permanent, from controversial to undisputed, to be able to coherently analyze in this appendix.

What is also difficult to analyze is the removal of these barriers in the United States and why. Often, public outcry or even litigation is the cause of the barrier removal rather than a

³¹⁴ Edward J. Blakely and Mary Gail Snyder. *Fortress America: Gated Communities in the United States*, 2.

³¹⁵ Ibid, 38

³¹⁶ Ibid, 42

³¹⁷ Ibid, 42

³¹⁸ Ibid, 100

³¹⁹ Ibid, 100

³²⁰ Ibid, 156-157

³²¹ Ibid, 104, 156-157

measured level of success based on the problem the barrier was erected to solve.³²² Therefore, instead of an analysis of the removal of security barriers in gated communities, there is value in studying the impacts that the growing presence these security barriers have on communities as a link to better understanding the detrimental side of security barriers on a community. As Glasze, Webster and Frantz point out in *Private Cities*, ‘private neighbourhoods’, or gated communities are not an “American phenomenon,” but a “global phenomenon.”³²³ While gated communities are proliferating globally and their types are varied, there are a few universal impacts of their existence.

There are several different ways to categorize the impacts of gated communities. From a review of the literature, the best categorization of impacts based on this study’s perspective is Landman’s research paper “The storm that rocks the boat: the systemic impact of gated communities on urban sustainability.”³²⁴ Landman uses four impact areas as a method of categorization: (1) spatial, (2) socio-economic, (3) environmental, and (4) institutional.³²⁵ Of these four categories, three have relevance to this appendix, spatial, socio-economic and institutional. These three categories will be briefly described in order to better understand the concerns that often come with any discussions involving the use of barriers in a community.

Spatial impacts are concerned with the actual physical space within which the gated community resides. Landman lists as her “spatial consequences” the impacts of “spatial fragmentation and separation.”³²⁶ Fragmentation is the descriptor used for the actual breaking apart of the physical environment, creating a physical separation of the population into those who

³²² Edward J. Blakely and Mary Gail Snyder. *Fortress America: Gated Communities in the United States*, 106, 117

³²³ Georg Glasze, Chris Webster, and Klaus, Frantz, Editors. *Private Cities, Global and local perspectives*. London: Routledge, Taylor and Francis Group, 2006, 2, 222.

³²⁴ Karina Landman. "The storm that rocks the boat: the systemic impact of gated communities on urban sustainability." *Council for Scientific and Industrial Research, Research Space*. September 19, 2007. http://researchspace.csir.co.za/dspace/bitstream/10204/1324/1/Landman_2007.pdf (accessed February 4, 2009).

³²⁵ Ibid, 6.

³²⁶ Ibid, 6

reside in gated communities and those that do not. Landman in her essay entitled “Urban Fortresses” links separation with segregation, using Istanbul’s “fortressed spaces” to highlight the segregation of the middle class from “squatter settlements.”³²⁷ Blakely and Snyder in *Fortress America* also develop the concept of “separation as segregation,” to “separate citizens by race and by class.”³²⁸ Landman goes on to state in “Urban Fortresses” that “By contributing to spatial segregation gated communities also result in social and economic segregation,” providing a causal link to the next impact category, socio-economic.³²⁹

Landman’s discussion of socio-economic impacts focuses on the benefits within the barriers as being an increased quality of life, ranging from security to property values.³³⁰ Blakely and Snyder also discuss the fact that gated communities create a barrier “to interaction among people of different races, cultures, and classes and may add to the problem of building social networks that form the base for economic and social opportunity.”³³¹ Blakely and Snyder go on to state that “Gates are a visible sign of exclusion,” a similar theme used by Landman in the “Urban Fortress” where she attributes the barrier created by gated communities as a “social exclusion.”³³² Landman in “Urban Fortresses” further links social exclusion with “polarization,”

³²⁷ Karina Landman and Martin Schonteich. "Urban Fortresses Gated communities as a reaction to crime." *Institute for Security Studies African Security Review*. 2002.. <http://www.issafrica.org/pubs/ASR/11No4/Content.html> (accessed January 21, 2009), 10-11.

³²⁸ Edward J. Blakely and Mary Gail Snyder. *Fortress America: Gated Communities in the United States*, 148.

³²⁹ Karina Landman and Martin Schonteich. "Urban Fortresses Gated communities as a reaction to crime," 11.

³³⁰ Karina Landman. "The storm that rocks the boat: the systemic impact of gated communities on urban sustainability," 6.

³³¹ Edward J. Blakely and Mary Gail Snyder. *Fortress America: Gated Communities in the United States*, 153.

³³² Compilation of two sources: (1) Edward J. Blakely and Mary Gail Snyder. *Fortress America: Gated Communities in the United States*, 153 and (2) Karina Landman and Martin Schonteich. "Urban Fortresses Gated communities as a reaction to crime," 11.

and goes on to state that “in Brazil fortified enclaves contribute to higher levels of inequality, fear, suspicion and feelings of vulnerability in those ‘outside’ the boundaries.”³³³

In a population’s quest for security, Landman states that “Many retreat from public participation, giving rise to territorial governments through micro-governments (neighbourhood associations) and strict neighbourhood rules and regulations.”³³⁴ These ‘micro-governments’ are part of the greater institutional consequences of gated communities described by Landman as “increased privatization of governance and the rise of micro-governments, resulting in less civil participation in urban affairs and a demand for tax rebates.”³³⁵ Landman further states that an additional by-product of institutional impacts are a need for private security in the “protected spaces” “as well as vigilantism and gangs in ‘open’ areas.”³³⁶ In either case, private security or vigilantism, being less than ideal in a community.

In essence, the proliferation of gated communities within their larger communities has fragmented those communities, separating disparate populations, creating an unintended, but real segregation along social and economic lines excluding the less fortunate population and creating an atmosphere of polarization between the populations of the fortunate to those less fortunate. From this exclusion and polarization have grown territorial or private governments within gated communities. With a clearer understanding of the observed impacts of gated communities, it is understandable why they are often opposed and their use can be controversial.

Since gated communities are a global phenomenon, there is a growing legacy of these impacts at any location where gated communities are proliferating. This could well be considered an evolution to permanence in many parts of the world; especially in parts of the world where

³³³ Karina Landman and Martin Schonteich. "Urban Fortresses Gated communities as a reaction to crime," 11.

³³⁴ Karina Landman. "The storm that rocks the boat: the systemic impact of gated communities on urban sustainability," 6.

³³⁵ Karina Landman. "The storm that rocks the boat: the systemic impact of gated communities on urban sustainability," 6.

³³⁶ Ibid, 6.

there is a large disparity in economic equality within the population. But, an equal cause for concern is in understanding that whether the root cause of the divide is attributable to economic, social, racial, or even sectarian differences, security barriers create a division within the confines of a greater community that can evolve into the permanence of protection over progress.

Appendix E

In the research process for this study, a short paper whose topic was a way ahead for the eventual removal of the “peace walls” of Northern Ireland was discovered. This paper was entitled “A discussion paper proposing a five phase process for the removal of ‘peace walls’ in Northern Ireland.” The author is Tony Macaulay. Quoting Macaulay’s discussion paper, “Tony Macaulay is an independent development and management consultant who has worked in community development, conflict transformation, youth work, equality, human rights and peacebuilding in interface areas in Northern Ireland for the past 25 years.”³³⁷ Macaulay’s consulting firm, Macaulay Associates, lists amongst its services community development, community relations and change management and includes amongst their clients the Community Relations Council, a Northern Ireland organization whose “aim is to assist the people of Northern Ireland to recognise and counter the effects of communal division.”³³⁸ This background information is provided to establish Macaulay as an expert in his field with an intimate understanding of the conditions in Northern Ireland.

In Macaulay’s work “A discussion paper proposing a five phase process for the removal of ‘peace walls’ in Northern Ireland,” he discusses the “Conditions for an Effective Process.”³³⁹ These 10 conditions represent a list of criteria for a safe and permanent removal of the “peace walls.” This list of conditions, while focused specifically on Northern Ireland, has almost universal application in the discussion of security barrier removal. For reference, the specific text

³³⁷ Tony Macaulay. "A discussion paper proposing a five phase process for the removal of 'peace walls' in Northern Ireland." *Macaulay Associates Network*. July 2008. http://www.macaulayassociates.co.uk/pdfs/peace_wall.pdf (accessed January 22, 2009), 8.

³³⁸ Compilation of two sources: (1) Macaulay Associates website. <http://www.macaulayassociates.co.uk/index.htm> and (2) Community Relations Council. *Community Relations Council*. 2009. <http://www.community-relations.org.uk/> (accessed January 22, 2009).

³³⁹ Tony Macaulay. "A discussion paper proposing a five phase process for the removal of 'peace walls' in Northern Ireland," 4.

and the 10 conditions under the heading of “Conditions for an Effective Process” are provided here:

“The conditions required for an effective process that would result in the removal of interface barriers are as follows:

- a sustained period of political stability

- a sustained period of a substantial reduction in violent interface incidents, particularly during the summer period

- sustained contact, dialogue and discussion between community leaders on both sides of the interfaces

- reaching the ‘tipping point,’ when key stakeholders see the benefits of removing interface barriers as outweighing the benefits of maintaining them

- a high level of confidence in the policing of interface areas

- ongoing community, social, educational and economic development and the regeneration of interface areas

- effective youth work strategies in place in interface communities

- both support for the process and engagement in the process by interface residents (including children and young people), elected representatives, government bodies and civic society

- a high level of confidence among interface residents that the outcome of the process will be a lasting improvement in safety, security and quality of life

- adequate resources to support the implementation of the process”³⁴⁰

Macaulay goes on to discuss the specific characteristics of the process in the removal of interface barriers which has also has value to this study’s discussion of the use of security barriers. Again, for reference, the specific text and the 10 characteristics under the heading of “Characteristics of the Process” are provided here:

“The essential characteristics of the process are as follows:

³⁴⁰ Tony Macaulay. "A discussion paper proposing a five phase process for the removal of 'peace walls' in Northern Ireland," 4.

The safety, wellbeing and quality of life of interface residents must be at the centre of the process

The process must recognise, build on and learn from the success of ‘grass roots’ interface work in recent years

The process requires political leadership and government support

The process requires cross departmental and cross sectoral co-operation

The process must be both ‘bottom up’ and ‘top down’, with local community and government taking on appropriate roles and responsibilities

The process requires a strong commitment to co-operation and partnership among all stakeholders

The process requires effective management, co-ordination, monitoring and evaluation

The process will require sufficient finances to support effective implementation

The process must be flexible to accommodate the fact that all interfaces are different and will require different approaches and timescales

The process should operate within the context of any wider policy of cohesion, sharing and integration and should be underpinned by principles of equality and human rights³⁴¹

³⁴¹ Tony Macaulay. "A discussion paper proposing a five phase process for the removal of 'peace walls' in Northern Ireland," 4.

Bibliography

- al-Kibsi, Mohammed. "Saudi authorities erect barriers on Yemeni border." *Yemen Observer*. January 12, 2008. <http://www.yobserver.com/front-page/10013538.html> (accessed January 28, 2009).
- Almog, Doron. "Jerusalem Issue Brief - Lessons of the Gaza Security Fence for the West Bank." *Jerusalem Center for Public Affairs*. December 23, 2004. <http://www.jcpa.org/brief/brief004-12.htm> (accessed January 28, 2009).
- Anderson, Joseph and Volesky, Gary. "A Synchronized Approach to Population Control." *Military Review*, July-August 2007: 101-103.
- Arraf, Jane. "aS Iraq calms, Mosul remains a battle front." *Christian Science Monitor website*. December 17, 2008. <http://www.csmonitor.com/2008/1217/p01s01-wome.html?page=1> (accessed February 9, 2009).
- Associated Press. "Baghdad's walls keep peace but feel like prison." *USA Today website*. June 27, 2008. http://www.usatoday.com/news/world/iraq/2008-06-27-iraq-inside-walls_N.htm (accessed February 10, 2009).
- Baker III, Fred W. "Iraqi Forces Take Control of Baghdad Security." U.S. Department of Defense website. March 2, 2007. <http://www.defenselink.mil/news/newsarticle.aspx?id=3246> (accessed May 15, 2009).
- Barker, Stephen. "94th Engr. Bde. Builds Partnerships." *1st Armor Division Webpage, Iron Strike Daily*. August 9, 2008. http://www.1ad.army.mil/tfi/newsletters/is/vol1_issue29_ironstrong.pdf (accessed February 7, 2009).
- Barnes, Julian E. "Plan calls for zone of safety." *Los Angeles Times*. January 11, 2007. <http://articles.latimes.com/2007/jan/11/nation/na-military11> (accessed January 21, 2009).
- Baycan-Levent, Tuzin and Gulumser, Aliye Ahu. "Gated Communities in Istanbul: The New Walls of the City." *Fondazione Eni Enrico Mattei Series*. December 2007. <http://www.feem.it/NR/Feem/resources/EurodivPapers/ED2007-051.pdf> (accessed February 5, 2009).
- BBC History. *The Road to Northern Ireland, 1167 to 1921*. February 01, 2007. http://www.bbc.co.uk/history/recent/troubles/overview_ni_article_02.shtml (accessed March 11, 2009).
- BBC History. *The Troubles, 1963 to 1985*. February 1, 2007. http://www.bbc.co.uk/history/recent/troubles/the_troubles_article_03.shtml (accessed March 11, 2009).
- BBC News Channel. "Emotion as Cyprus border opens." *BBC News Channel*. April 23, 2003. <http://news.bbc.co.uk/1/hi/world/europe/2969089.stm> (accessed January 25, 2009).
- BBC News. "Country Profile: Cyprus." *BBC News*. November 20, 2008. http://news.bbc.co.uk/2/hi/europe/country_profiles/1016541.stm (accessed January 25, 2009).

BBC News. "'Critical time' for Iraq security." *BBC News website*. April 23, 2007. http://news.bbc.co.uk/2/hi/middle_east/6582797.stm (accessed February 10, 2009).

BBC News. "Cyprus rivals begin talks." *BBC News*. September 3, 2008. <http://news.bbc.co.uk/2/hi/europe/7595359.stm> (accessed January 25, 2009).

BBC News. "EU pledges aid for Turkish Cyprus." *BBC News*. April 26, 2004. <http://news.bbc.co.uk/2/hi/europe/3660171.stm> (accessed January 25, 2009).

BBC News. "In quotes: Cyprus unification fails." *BBC News*. April 24, 2004. <http://news.bbc.co.uk/2/hi/europe/3656653.stm> (accessed January 25, 2009).

BBC News. *Profile: The Orange Order*. July 4, 2001. http://news.bbc.co.uk/2/hi/uk_news/northern_ireland/1422212.stm (accessed March 11, 2009).

Belfast Telegraph Ireland. "Research shows Catholics gained more from NI peace process than Protestants." *Belfast Telegraph*. March 31, 2008. <http://www.belfasttelegraph.co.uk/breaking-news/ireland/research-shows-catholics-gained-more-from-ni-peace-process-than-protestants-13397982.html> (accessed January 24, 2009).

Belfast Telegraph Life & Style. "Martin McGuinness - what did you do?" *Belfast Telegraph*. April 25, 2008. <http://www.belfasttelegraph.co.uk/lifestyle/martin-mcguinness--what-did-you-do-13876978.html> (accessed January 24, 2009).

Bercovitch, Jacob and Fretter, Judith. *Regional Guide to International Conflict and Management from 1945 to 2003*. Washington, D.C.: CQ Press, 2004.

Blakely, Edward J. and Snyder, Mary Gail. *Fortress America: Gated Communities in the United States*. Washington, D.C.: Brookings Institute Press and Lincoln Institute of Land Policy, 1997.

Blakely, Edward J. "Guest Editor's Introduction: Gated Communities for a Frayed and Afraid World." *Housing Policy Debate Metropolitan Institute Virginia Tech*. Unknown 2007. http://www.mi.vt.edu/data/files/hpd%2018.3/hpd_blakely_web.pdf (accessed February 5, 2009).

Blottenberger, Daniel. "Iraqi police now Baghdad's first line of defense." *U.S. Central Command website*. September 14, 2008. <http://www.centcom.mil/en/news/iraqi-police-now-baghdads-first-line-of-defense.html> (accessed March 16, 2009).

Borger, Julian. "Security fences or barriers to peace?" *The Guardian*. April 24, 2007. <http://www.guardian.co.uk/world/2007/apr/24/iraq.julianborger> (accessed January 20, 2009).

Bruilliant, Karin. "'Gated Communities' for the War-Ravaged." *The Washington Post website*. April 23, 2007. <http://www.washingtonpost.com/wp-dyn/content/article/2007/04/22/AR2007042201419.html> (accessed February 10, 2009).

Bruno, Greg. "Finding a Place for the 'Sons of Iraq'." *Council on Foreign Relations website*. January 9, 2009. <http://www.cfr.org/publication/16088/> (accessed March 16, 2009).

Bureau of East Asian and Pacific Affairs. "Hong Kong." *U.S. Department of State*. September 2008. <http://www.state.gov/r/pa/ei/bgn/2747.htm> (accessed January 21, 2009).

Carter, David. "The United Nations Force in Cyprus since 1964." *Britain's Small Wars*. Unknown. <http://www.britains-smallwars.com/cyprus/Davidcarter/UNFICYP.html> (accessed January 25, 2009).

Central Intelligence Agency. *CIA The World Fact Book Definitions and Notes*. January 22, 2009. <https://www.cia.gov/library/publications/the-world-factbook/docs/notesanddefs.html> (accessed February 5, 2009).

CIA The World Fact Book. "Hong Kong." *CIA The World Fact Book*. January 22, 2009. <https://www.cia.gov/library/publications/the-world-factbook/print/hk.html> (accessed January 29, 2009).

CIA World Fact Book. "Macau." *CIA World Fact Book*. January 22, 2009. <https://www.cia.gov/library/publications/the-world-factbook/print/mc.html> (accessed January 29, 2009).

Cimadomo, Guido. "Ceuta and Melilla Fences: A Defensive System." *SARAI Reader 2006*. 2006. http://www.sarai.net/publications/readers/06-turbulence/10_guido.pdf (accessed January 28, 2009).

Clancy, Mary Alice C. "The United States and post-Agreement Northern Ireland, 2001-6." *Irish Studies in International Affairs*. 2007. <http://www.ria.ie/cgi-bin/ria/papers/100688.pdf> (accessed March 13, 2009).

Colvin, Ross and Tait, Paul. "U.S. Envoy Urges Iraq Leaders to Heal Rifts." *Reuters*. April 23, 2007. <http://www.reuters.com/article/topNews/idUSPAR34073020070423> (accessed January 19, 2009).

Community Relations Council. *Community Relations Council*. 2009. <http://www.community-relations.org.uk/> (accessed January 22, 2009).

Corrigan, Conn. "Good Friday 10 years on: Paradox of Belfast remains unresolved." *Our Kingdom*. April 10, 2008. <http://www.opendemocracy.net/ourkingdom/2008/04/10/good-friday-10-years-on-paradox-of-belfast-remains-unresolved/> (accessed January 24, 2009).

Council for Scientific and Industrial Research website. "About Us" webpage. http://www.csir.co.za/about_us.html

Council of Europe Report. "Doc. 9799 Colonisation by Turkish settlers of the occupied part of Cyprus." *Parliamentary Assembly Council of Europe*. May 2, 2003. <http://assembly.coe.int/Documents/WorkingDocs/doc03/EDOC9799.htm> (accessed January 25, 2009).

Coy, Martin. "Gated communities and urban fragmentation in Latin America: the Brazilian experience." *ProQuest Scholarly Journals, GeoJournal 2006, Volume 66, Iss 1-2, p 121*. September 23, 2006. <http://proquest.umi.com.lumen.cgsccarl.com/pqdweb?TS=1233981437&clientId=5094&RQT=305&SSM=OFF&querySyntax=PQ&searchInterface=1&VName=PQD&pmid=53322&SQ=gated+communities+and+urban+fragmentation+in+latin+america&date=ALL&onDate=&beforeDate=&afterDate=&fromD> (accessed February 6, 2009).

- Cutler, Abigail. "Security Fences." *The Atlantic*. March 2005.
<http://www.theatlantic.com/doc/200503/cutler> (accessed January 20, 2009).
- Dagher, Sam. "U.S. sees long fight to oust Al Qaeda in Mosul." *Christian Science Monitor website*. March 12, 2008. <http://www.csmonitor.com/2008/0312/p01s09-woiq.html?page=1> (accessed February 9, 2009).
- Demetriou, Olga. "EU and the Cyprus Conflict." *The European Union and Border Conflicts*. January 2004. <http://www.euborderconf.bham.ac.uk/publications/files/WP5Cyprus.pdf> (accessed January 20, 2009).
- Department of Defense. *Joint Publication 1-02 Department of Defense Dictionary of Military and Associated Terms*. Washington D.C.: Department of Defense, 2001 (amended 2008).
- Department of the Army. *Counterinsurgency*. Washington D.C.: Headquarters, Department of the Army, 2006.
- Elkhamri, Mounir, Lester W. Grau, Laurie King-Irani, Amanda Mitchell, and Lenny Tasa-Bennett. *Urban Population Control in a Counterinsurgency*. Monograph, Fort Leavenworth: Foreign Military Studies Office (FMSO), Center for Army Lessons Learned (CALL), 2005.
- Encarta Encyclopedia. *Northern Ireland Conflict Microsoft Encarta*. 2008.
http://encarta.msn.com/encyclopedia_701767092/Northern_Ireland_Conflict.html (accessed January 23, 2009).
- Fisher-Thompson, Jim. "Baghdad Security Tops U.S. Agenda, General Petraeus Tells Senators." Media Newswire website. January 2007. http://media-newswire.com/release_1041947.html (accessed May 18, 2009).
- Fitzduff, Mari. *Beyond Violence, Conflict Resolution Process in Northern Ireland*. New York: United Nations University Press, 2002.
- Foley, Conor. "Brazil's blinkered barrier." *Guardian News and Media*. January 13, 2009.
<http://www.guardian.co.uk/commentisfree/2009/jan/13/brazil-humanrights> (accessed January 21, 2009).
- Frasier, Christian. "Ring of Steel Divides Padua." *BBC News*. September 28, 2006.
<http://news.bbc.co.uk/2/hi/europe/5385752.stm> (accessed January 21, 2009).
- Frost, Robert and Untermeyer, Louis. *The Road Not Taken*. New York: Henry Holt and Company, 1971.
- Galula, David. *Counterinsurgency Warfare Theory and Practice*. St. Petersburg: Hailer Publishing, 1964.
- Gamel, Kim. "Iraq city of Mosul key electoral battlefield." *Fox News website*. January 30, 2009.
<http://www.foxnews.com/wires/2009Jan30/0,4670,MLIraqMosulTensions,00.html> (accessed February 9, 2009).

Gillespie, Gordon. *Historical Dictionary of the Northern Ireland Conflict*. Lanham, Maryland: The Scarecrow Press, Inc., 2008.

Gladwell, Malcolm. Website: <http://www.gladwell.com/tippingpoint/index.html>

Glasze, Georg, Chris Webster, and Klaus, Editors Frantz. *Private Cities, Global and local perspectives*. London: Routledge, Taylor and Francis Group, 2006.

Griffin, Jennifer. "Last One Turn Out the Lights: Marines Quietly Begin Leaving Bases in Iraqi Cities." October 17, 2008. <http://www.foxnews.com/story/0,2933,439612,00.html> (accessed February 7, 2009).

Holocaust Encyclopedia. "Warsaw." *United States Holocaust Memorial Museum*. October 7, 2008. <http://www.ushmm.org/wlc/article.php?lang=en&ModuleId=10005069> (accessed January 21, 2009).

Howden, Daniel. "Europe's last divided city in sight of peace." *The Independent*. March 20, 2008. <http://www.independent.co.uk/news/world/europe/europes-last-divided-city-in-sight-of-peace-798406.html> (accessed January 20, 2009).

Hurst, Linda. "The seal to the kingdom." *The Star (Toronto Star)*. October 5, 2006. <http://www.thestar.com/comment/columnists/article/96759> (accessed January 28, 2009).

Husock, Howard. "Controlling the Border: Lesson from Hong Kong." *Manhattan Institute - Cities on a Hill*. 2006. http://www.citiesonahill.org/columns/2006/11/controlling_the_border_lesson.html (accessed January 21, 2009).

Ignatieff, Michael. *The Lessor Evil, Political Ethics in an Age of Terror*. Princeton: Princeton University Press, 2004.

Institute for the Study of War website, "People" page. <http://www.understandingwar.org/people>. (accessed 18 May 2009).

Jakes, Lara Associated Press. "Violence in Mosul worries Iraqis." *Durango Herald website*. March 10, 2009. http://www.durangoherald.com/sections/News/2009/03/10/Violence_in_Mosul_worries_Iraqis/ (accessed March 15, 2009).

Janega, James. "Security payoff in Fallujah The Marines' presence is shrinking as the former insurgent bastion transforms." *Chicago Tribune Archives*. October 14, 2007. http://archives.chicagotribune.com/2007/oct/14/news/chi-fallujah_bdoct14 (accessed February 7, 2009).

Kagan, Kimberly. "Enforcing the Law: The Baghdad Security Plan Begins." *Institute for the Study of War Iraq Project*. March 15, 2007. <http://www.understandingwar.org/report/enforcing-law> (accessed March 16, 2009).

Kagan, Kimberly. "From 'New Way Forward' to New Commander." *Institute for the Study of War Iraq Project*. March 1, 2007. <http://www.understandingwar.org/report/new-way-forward-new-commander> (accessed February 10, 2009).

Keesing's World News Archive Staff. "Cyprus reunification efforts." *International Relations and Security Network*. August 22, 2008. <http://www.isn.ethz.ch/isn/Current-Affairs/Security-Watch/Detail/?ots591=4888CAA0-B3DB-1461-98B9-E20E7B9C13D4&lng=en&id=90349> (accessed January 25, 2009).

Khalepari, Sean. "Barriers to Peace: Assessing Separation Barriers' legality and their Implications for Peace Processes." *Peace & Conflict Monitor*. November 1, 2007. http://www.monitor.upeace.org/archive.cfm?id_article=452 (accessed January 20, 2009).

Landman, Karina and Schonteich, Martin. "Urban Fortresses Gated communities as a reaction to crime." *Institute for Security Studies African Security Review*. 2002. <http://www.issafrica.org/pubs/ASR/11No4/Content.html> (accessed January 21, 2009).

Landman, Karina. "Gated communities in South Africa: building bridges or barriers." *Council for Industrial and Scientific Research*. June 6, 2002. http://www.csir.co.za/Built_environment/Planning_support_systems/gatedcomsa/docs/bridges_barriers.pdf (accessed February 4, 2009).

Landman, Karina. "The storm that rocks the boat: the systemic impact of gated communities on urban sustainability." *Council for Scientific and Industrial Research, Research Space*. September 19, 2007. http://researchspace.csir.co.za/dspace/bitstream/10204/1324/1/Landman_2007.pdf (accessed February 4, 2009).

Levinson, Charles. "Fallujah safer but residents still lack basic services." *USA Today*. January 24, 2008. http://www.usatoday.com/news/world/iraq/2008-01-23-fallujah_N.htm (accessed February 8, 2009).

Macaulay Associates website. <http://www.macaulayassociates.co.uk/index.htm>

Macaulay, Tony. "A discussion paper proposing a five phase process for the removal of 'peace walls' in Northern Ireland." *Macaulay Associates Network*. July 2008. http://www.macaulayassociates.co.uk/pdfs/peace_wall.pdf (accessed January 22, 2009).

Mansbach, Richard W. Editor. *Northern Ireland: Half a Century of Partition*. New York: Facts on File, Inc, 1973.

Manwaring, Maxx G. "Street Gangs: The New Urban Insurgency." *Strategic Studies Institute U.S. Army War College*. Marsh 2005. <http://www.strategicstudiesinstitute.army.mil/pubs/display.cfm?pubID=597> (accessed February 5, 2009).

McDevitt, Charles F. "Basics of Concrete Barriers." U.S. Department of Transportation Federal Highway Administration website. <http://www.tfhrc.gov/pubrds/marapr00/concrete.htm> (accessed 15 May 2009).

McDonald, Roxanna. *Introduction to Natural and Man-made Disasters and their Effects on Buildings: Recovery and Prevention*. Oxford: Architectural Press, 2003.

McKittrick, David and McVea, David. *Making Sense of the Troubles The Story of the Conflict in Northern Ireland*. Chicago: New Amsterdam Books, 2002.

McKittrick, David. "Ulster to tackle segregation with mixed housing estates." *The Independent*. April 6, 2004. <http://www.independent.co.uk/news/uk/this-britain/ulster-to-tackle-segregation-with-mixed-housing-estates-559075.html> (accessed January 24, 2009).

Microsoft Encarta. "Berlin Wall." Microsoft Encarta Online Encyclopedia. 2009. http://encarta.msn.com/encyclopedia_761580628/Berlin_Wall.html (accessed May 10, 2009).

Millward Brown Ullster website at <http://www.ums-research.com/> (accessed May 11, 2009).

Moore, Solomon. "In Mosul, New Test of Iraqi Army." *New York Times website*. March 20, 2008. <http://www.nytimes.com/2008/03/20/world/middleeast/20mosul.html?pagewanted=1> (accessed February 9, 2009).

Morgan, Tabitha. "Symbolic Nicosia wall comes down." *BBC News*. March 9, 2007. <http://news.bbc.co.uk/2/hi/europe/6434919.stm> (accessed January 25, 2009).

Morin, Monte. "Under cover of night, Baghdad wall is built." *Stars and Stripes website*. June 6, 2007. <http://www.stripes.com/article.asp?section=104&article=46439> (accessed February 10, 2009).

Morris, David J. "Fallujah catches its breath." *Salon.com*. August 21, 2007. <http://www.salon.com/news/feature/2007/08/21/fallujah/> (accessed February 8, 2009).

Mortenson, Darrin. "How to Resurrect Fallujah." *Time Magazine website*. October 28, 2007. <http://www.time.com/time/world/article/0,8599,1677146,00.html> (accessed February 8, 2009).

Multi-National Division Baghdad Public Affairs. "Blast wall removal demonstrates progress in Baghdad." *Operation Iraqi Freedom website*. October 17, 2008. http://www.mnf-iraq.com/index.php?option=com_content&task=view&id=23065&Itemid=128 (accessed February 9, 2009).

Murray, Bill. "Mosul conflict ebbs after five-year battle between Coalition, insurgents for control." *The Long War Journal website*. July 24, 2008. http://www.longwarjournal.org/archives/2008/07/mosul_conflict_ebbs.php (accessed February 9, 2009).

Nagl, John A. *Counterinsurgency Lessons from Malaya and Vietnam*. Westport: Praeger Publishers, 2002.

New York Times. *Awakening Movement in Iraq*. September 22, 2008. http://topics.nytimes.com/top/news/international/countriesandterritories/iraq/awakening_movement/index.html?inline=nyt-classifier (accessed March 15, 2009).

NOW on PBS. "Walls of the World." *PBS*. August 15, 2008. <http://www.pbs.org/now/shows/432/security-walls.html> (accessed January 21, 2009).

Odierno, Ray. "In defense of Baghdad's 'walls'." *Los Angeles Times website*. April 25, 2007. <http://www.latimes.com/news/opinion/la-oe-odierno25apr25,0,3126287.story?coll=la-opinion-center> (accessed February 10, 2009).

Office of the First Minister and Deputy First Minister. "Northern Ireland Assembly Debates." *Theyworkforyou.com*. June 23, 2008. <http://www.theyworkforyou.com/ni/?id=2008-06-23.7.28> (accessed January 24, 2009).

Ozcelik, Sezai. "An Analysis of the Cyprus Conflict with a Psychoanalytical Approach." *The Journal of Turkish Weekly*. March 31, 2000. <http://www.turkishweekly.net/article/96/an-analysis-of-the-cyprus-conflict-with-a-psychoanalytical-approach.html> (accessed January 25, 2009).

PBS Wide Angle. "The World's Most Complex Borders." *PBS Wide Angle*. July 26, 2006. <http://www.pbs.org/wnet/wideangle/episodes/border-jumpers/the-worlds-most-complex-borders/introduction/2287/> (accessed January 28, 2009).

PBS Wide Angle. "The World's Most Complex Borders: Cyprus." *Public Broadcasting Service*. July 26, 2005. <http://www.pbs.org/wnet/wideangle/episodes/border-jumpers/the-worlds-most-complex-borders/cyprus/2321/> (accessed January 25, 2009).

PBS Wide Angle. "The World's Most Complex Borders: Northern Ireland." *Public Broadcasting Service*. July 26, 2005. <http://www.pbs.org/wnet/wideangle/episodes/border-jumpers/the-worlds-most-complex-borders/belfast/2314/> (accessed May 14, 2009).

Phillips, Tom. "Rio slum barrier plans spark outcry." *The Guardian*. January 6, 2009. <http://www.guardian.co.uk/world/2009/jan/06/brazil-rio-slum-barrier> (accessed January 28, 2009).

Pogatchnik, Shawn. "10th Anniversary of Belfast Peace Deal." *USA Today - Associated Press article*. April 10, 2008. http://www.usatoday.com/news/world/2008-04-10-1771176002_x.htm (accessed January 23, 2009).

Pogatchnik, Shawn. "Despite peace, Belfast walls are growing in size and number." *USA Today (Associated Press article)*. May 3, 2008. http://www.usatoday.com/news/topstories/2008-05-03-1826820552_x.htm (accessed January 19, 2009).

Programme, United Nations Development. "2007/2008 Human Development Report Gini Index." *United Nations Development Programme Human Development Reports*. 2007. <http://hdrstats.undp.org/indicators/147.html> (accessed February 6, 2009).

Qusay, Aws. "Attacks in Baghdad Fall 80 Percent." *Reuters*. February 16, 2008. <http://www.reuters.com/article/worldNews/idUSL1880448320080216> (accessed January 19, 2009).

Raghavan, Sudarsan. "In Falljuah, Peace Through Brute Strength." *Washington Post website*. March 24, 2008. http://www.washingtonpost.com/wp-dyn/content/article/2008/03/23/AR2008032301990_pf.html (accessed February 8, 2009).

Reid, Robert H. "Iraqis take control of once bloody Anbar province." *USA Today website*. September 1, 2008. http://www.usatoday.com/news/world/2008-09-01-4110462503_x.htm (accessed February 8, 2009).

Reynolds, Paul. *The IRA's history of splits*, *BBC News website*. March 10, 2009. http://news.bbc.co.uk/2/hi/uk_news/northern_ireland/7934656.stm (accessed March 11, 2009).

- Roggio, Bill. "Walling Mosul." *The Long Way Journal*. March 11, 2008. http://www.longwarjournal.org/archives/2008/03/walling_mosul.php (accessed February 7, 2009).
- Rubin, Alissa, Farrell, Stephen, Dagher Sam, and Goode, Erica. "As Fears Ease, Baghdad Sees Walls Tumble." *The New York Times*. October 10, 2008. <http://www.nytimes.com/2008/10/10/world/middleeast/10walls.html?partner=rssnyt> (accessed January 19, 2009).
- Sadeh, Sharon. "Belfast separation fences divide, but slow violence." *HAARETZ.com*. April 9, 2003. <http://www.haaretz.com/hasen/pages/ShArt.jhtml?itemNo=336559> (accessed January 19, 2009).
- Seaver, Michael. "With 10 years of peace, N. Ireland strives for more." *The Christian Science Monitor*. April 10, 2008. <http://www.csmonitor.com/2008/0410/p01s07-woeu.html> (accessed January 24, 2009).
- Senanayake, Sumedha. "Iraq: Violence Rages in Baghdad Despite Security Plan." *Radio Free Europe Radio Liberty*. April 25, 2007. <http://www.rferl.org/content/Article/1076111.html> (accessed January 19, 2009).
- Sepp, Kalev I. "Best Practices in Counterinsurgency." *Military Review*, May-June 2005: 8-12.
- Shadid, Anthony. "Baghdad a city divided, with walls at every turn." *Boston.com (The Boston Globe)*. January 4, 2009. http://www.boston.com/news/world/middleeast/articles/2009/01/04/baghdad_a_city_divided_with_walls_at_every_turn/ (accessed January 19, 2009).
- Sharrock, David. "Belfast's 'peace line' wall grows higher." *Telegraph Media Group*. June 10, 2002. <http://www.telegraph.co.uk/news/uknews/1396807/Belfasts-peace-line-wall-grows-higher.html> (accessed January 24, 2009).
- Snow, Jonathan L. "Backgrounders Security Fences Around the World." *Judeo-Christian Alliance*. February 23, 2004. <http://www.judeo-christianalliance.org/materials/FencesAroundTheWorld2.pdf> (accessed January 20, 2009).
- Solsten, Eric - Editor. *Cyprus a country study*. Washington, D.C.: Library of Congress, 1993.
- Stavri, George. "AN ECONOMIC VISION FOR CYPRUS: THE GREEK CYPRIOT EXPERIENCE." *European Stability Initiative*. Unknown. http://www.esiweb.org/pdf/esi_turkey_tpq_id_50.pdf (accessed January 25, 2009).
- Starnes, Earl M. "Review of Fortress America: Gated Communities in the United States." H-Net Reviews: Humanities & Social Sciences Online, March 1998. <http://www.h-net.org/reviews/showpdf.php?id=1759>
- Sullivan, Eileen. "U.S- Mexico border fence almost complete." *Associated Press*. January 27, 2009. http://www.google.com/hostednews/ap/article/ALeqM5jE_bOUpQb6MxrxSQno3N6gEdY-MAD95VN7G00 (accessed January 29, 2009).

Sullivan, John P. "Outside View: Mexico's criminal insurgency." *Middle East Times*. December 18, 2008.

http://www.metimes.com/Security/2008/12/18/outside_view_mexicos_criminal_insurgency/222b/ (accessed February 5, 2009).

Talking Proud website. "Battle for Fallujah, our warfighters towered in maturity and guts." April 28, 2005. <http://www.talkingproud.us/Military042805A.html> (accessed May 15, 2009).

The Associated Press/Fox News. *Iraq Parliament Objects to Baghdad Walls*. May 12, 2007. <http://www.foxnews.com/story/0,2933,271859,00.html> (accessed January 18, 2009).

The Economist Special Report. "EU Enlargement No Love Lost." *Economist website*. May 29, 2008. http://www.economist.com/specialreports/displaystory.cfm?story_id=11436638 (accessed March 14, 2009).

The Independent. "How Sharon's giant fence broke down the barriers of suspicion." *The Independent - World*. March 19, 2004. <http://www.independent.co.uk/news/world/middle-east/how-sharons-giant-fence-broke-down-the-barriers-of-suspicion-566853.html> (accessed January 29, 2009).

Thein, Ben. "Is Israel's Security Barrier Unique." *Middle East Quarterly*. Fall 2004. <http://www.meforum.org/article/652> (accessed January 20, 2009).

TIMESONLINE. "Afgan soldiers mass on border, ready and willing to take on old foe." *The Times*. May 19, 2007. <http://www.timesonline.co.uk/tol/news/world/asia/article1811094.ece> (accessed January 28, 2009).

Totten, Michael J. "Hope for Iraq's Meanest City." *City Journal*. 2008. http://www.city-journal.org/2008/18_2_fallujah.html (accessed February 8, 2009).

Turabian, Kate L. *A Manual for Writers of Research Papers, Theses, and Dissertations*. 7th ed. Chicago: University of Chicago Press, 2007.

Tso, Alan. "Zhuhai or bust." *Macao Business*. September 1, 2007. <http://www.macaubusiness.com/index.php?id=940> (accessed January 29, 2009).

U.S.-Ireland Alliance. "Belfast Residents Asked If Peace Lines Should Come Down." *U.S.-Ireland Alliance Press Release*. February 4, 2008. <http://www.us-irelandalliance.org/wmspage.cfm?parm1=779> (accessed January 24, 2009).

UNFICYP. "About UNFICYP." *United Nations Peacekeeping Force in Cyprus*. Unknown. http://www.unficyp.org/nqcontent.cfm?a_id=778&tt=graphic&lang=11 (accessed January 25, 2009).

UNFICYP. "Background." *United Nations Peacekeeping Force in Cyprus*. Unknown. http://www.unficyp.org/nqcontent.cfm?a_id=1600&tt=graphic&lang=11 (accessed January 25, 2009).

UNFICYP. "Establishment of UNFICYP." *United Nations Peacekeeping Force in Cyprus*. Unknown. http://www.unficyp.org/nqcontent.cfm?a_id=1354&tt=graphic&lang=11 (accessed January 25, 2009).

Wallensteen, Peter. *Understanding Conflict Resolution*. London: Sage Publications, 2007.

Warden, James. "Troops do the dirty work to maintain berm in Mosul." *Stars and Stripes online*. May 28, 2008. <http://www.stripes.com/article.asp?section=104&article=55139> (accessed February 7, 2009).

Weiner, Tim. "Walls, like the one going up in Baghdad, can be a successful tool of warfare." *International Herald Tribune*. April 29, 2007. http://www.nytimes.com/2007/04/29/weekinreview/29wein.html?_r=1 (accessed January 21, 2009).